

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active. Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Review

Neurobiology of Disease



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/ynbdi

Diagnostic cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers for Parkinson's disease: A pathogenetically based approach

Karin D. van Dijk ^{a,b,*}, Charlotte E. Teunissen ^c, Benjamin Drukarch ^a, Connie R. Jimenez ^d, Henk J. Groenewegen ^a, Henk W. Berendse ^b, Wilma D.J. van de Berg ^a

^a Department of Anatomy and Neurosciences, Neuroscience Campus Amsterdam, VU University Medical Center Amsterdam, PO Box 7057, 1007 MB Amsterdam, The Netherlands

^b Department of Neurology, Neuroscience Campus Amsterdam, VU University Medical Center Amsterdam, PO Box 7057, 1007 MB Amsterdam, The Netherlands

^c Department of Clinical Chemistry, Neuroscience Campus Amsterdam, VU University Medical Center Amsterdam, PO Box 7057, 1007 MB HV Amsterdam, The Netherlands

^d OncoProteomics Laboratory of the Department of Medical Oncology, VU University Medical Center Amsterdam, PO Box 7057, 1007 MB Amsterdam, The Netherlands

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 2 February 2010 Revised 9 April 2010 Accepted 26 April 2010 Available online 6 May 2010

Keywords: Pathogenesis Biochemical marker Proteins Early diagnosis Neurodegenerative disorders Proteomics

ABSTRACT

The inaccuracy of the early diagnosis of Parkinson's disease (PD) has been a major incentive for studies aimed at the identification of biomarkers. Brain-derived cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) proteins are potential biomarkers considering the major role that proteins play in PD pathogenesis. In this review, we discuss the current hypotheses about the pathogenesis of PD and identify the most promising candidate biomarkers among the CSF proteins studied so far. The list of potential markers includes proteins involved in various pathogenetic processes, such as oxidative stress and protein aggregation. This list will undoubtedly grow in the near future by application of CSF proteomics and subsequent validation of identified proteins. Probably a single biomarker will not suffice to reach high sensitivity and specificity, because PD is pathogenetically heterogeneous and shares etiological factors with other neurodegenerative diseases. Furthermore, identified candidate biomarkers will have to be thoroughly validated before they can be implemented as diagnostic aids.

© 2010 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Contents

The need for biomarkers in Parkinson's disease.	30
The origin of CSF proteins and CSF physiology	30
Aim	30
Search strategy	30
Main hypotheses about PD pathogenesis (Fig. 1) 25	31
Mitochondrial dysfunction and increased oxidative stress.	31
Impaired protein degradation	32
Protein aggregation and Lewy body formation	32
Inflammation and glial activation \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 22	32
Apoptosis and cell death	32
CSF proteins reflecting PD pathogenesis (Table 1).	32
Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress	32
Impaired protein degradation	34
Protein aggregation and Lewy body formation	34
Inflammation and glial activation	34
Apoptosis and cell death	34

^{*} Corresponding author. Department of Anatomy and Neurosciences, Neuroscience Campus Amsterdam, VU University Medical Center Amsterdam, PO Box 7057, 1007 MB Amsterdam, The Netherlands. Fax: +31 204448054.

E-mail addresses: Karin.vanDijk@vumc.nl (K.D. van Dijk), C.Teunissen@vumc.nl (C.E. Teunissen), B.Drukarch@vumc.nl (B. Drukarch), C.Jimenez@vumc.nl (C.R. Jimenez), HJ.Groenewegen@vumc.nl (H.J. Groenewegen), H.Berendse@vumc.nl (H.W. Berendse), WDJ.vandeBerg@vumc.nl (W.D.J. van de Berg). Available online on ScienceDirect (www.sciencedirect.com).

^{0969-9961/\$ -} see front matter © 2010 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2010.04.020

CSF proteins not related to above described PD pathogenetic mechanisms (Table 2).	234
Alzheimer's disease associated proteins	234
Neuropeptides	236
Potential PD candidate biomarkers (Table 3)	236
How to reach high sensitivity and specificity	236
Multiple markers	237
Conclusions and future directions	237
Acknowledgments	238
References	238

The need for biomarkers in Parkinson's disease

The diagnosis of Parkinson's disease (PD) is currently mainly based on clinical features (Tolosa et al., 2006), i.e. the presence of bradykinesia in combination with muscle rigidity, resting tremor or postural instability, the absence of symptoms that indicate atypical parkinsonian disorders and supporting findings including a positive effect of dopaminergic medication (Hughes et al., 1992). Despite these clear criteria, diagnosing PD can be difficult, especially in its early stages. In particular, essential tremor and atypical parkinsonian syndromes such as progressive supranuclear palsy (PSP) and multiple system atrophy (MSA) may initially mimic PD. The positive predictive value of the final clinical diagnosis of idiopathic PD made by movement disorder specialists was demonstrated to be very high, 98.6% (Hughes et al., 2002). However, in the same study, almost one third of the clinical diagnoses in patients with parkinsonism had been revised in on average the first five years of the disease (Hughes et al., 2002). Diagnostic accuracy in the early stages of the disease is important for the patient and, moreover, facilitates evaluation of future neuroprotective therapies. To improve the accuracy of the early diagnosis of PD, biomarkers are urgently needed. Biomarkers can be defined as characteristics that are objectively measured as indicators of normal and pathogenetic processes or responses to a therapeutic intervention. Examples of biomarkers for PD are imaging markers such as striatal dopamine transporter binding measured using single photon emission computed tomography (DaT-SPECT) or clinical markers of disease including measurement of non-motor functions such as sense of smell or autonomic function. Proteins in csf and/or blood may also serve as biomarkers for PD, but are not yet used in clinical practice. Ideally, biomarkers should be sensitive, reproducible, closely associated with the disease process, easy to measure, inexpensive, non-invasive and thoroughly validated (Michell et al., 2004). Biomarkers fulfilling all of these criteria have not yet been identified for PD.

The origin of CSF proteins and CSF physiology

Cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) is a potential source of PD biomarkers in living patients, because it is in direct contact with the diseased brain. Specific proteins play a major role in the pathogenesis of PD and brain-derived CSF proteins are therefore promising candidate biomarkers. However, the majority of the CSF proteins are believed to originate from the blood rather than directly from the surrounding brain tissue. These blood-derived proteins enter the CSF at the choroid plexus and along the flow of the CSF from the ventricles to the subarachnoid space (Huhmer et al., 2006). As a consequence, the concentration of blood-derived proteins differs between ventricular and lumbar CSF (Reiber, 1994). In addition to blood-derived proteins, brain tissue proteins contribute to the CSF pool. A recent proteomics study reported that almost 10% of identified CSF proteins overlapped with proteins detected in frontal cortex tissue of human subjects (Pan et al., 2007). Vice versa, in the same study more than 20% of the proteins detected in frontal cortex tissue were detectable in the CSF (Pan et al., 2007). Brain tissue proteins that are not detectable in CSF may either not diffuse into the CSF because they are for example membrane bound (Mogi et al., 1996a), or they may be internally recycled in brain tissue, form insoluble aggregates, or their levels may be too low to be detected (Shi et al., 2009). The total protein concentration in CSF obtained by lumbar puncture is about 200 times lower than in blood plasma (Huhmer et al., 2006) and normally varies between 150 and 500 mg/L. Because of the relatively high concentration of proteins in blood, blood contamination during lumbar puncture can have a significant effect on the CSF proteome (Hong et al., 2010). The CSF protein concentration is further influenced by the effect of circadian rhythms on the CSF secretion rate, the maximum of which at 02.00 h is 3.5 times higher than its minimum at 18.00 h (Nilsson et al., 1992). These preanalytical factors may profoundly influence protein levels which emphasizes the importance of standardized protocols for CSF collection (Teunissen et al., 2009).

Aim

In this review, we provide an overview of CSF proteins studied in PD so far and use a pathogenetically driven approach to identify the most promising diagnostic candidate biomarkers among them. For a better understanding of the results, we first briefly review the currently leading hypotheses about PD pathogenesis and discuss the proteins that play a role in these pathogenetic processes. Promising candidate CSF biomarkers are selected based upon their relationship with the pathogenesis of PD and their different expression levels compared to controls in both CSF and brain tissue. We discuss the challenges encountered in the search for sensitive and specific biomarkers and give recommendations for future biomarker studies.

Search strategy

A PUBMED search was done up to March 2010, for ("Parkinsonian Disorders" [Mesh] OR Parkinson*) AND ("Proteins" [Mesh] OR "Enzymes and Coenzymes" [Mesh] OR "Biological markers" [Mesh]) AND ("Cerebrospinal Fluid" [Mesh] OR "cerebrospinal fluid" [subheading]). In addition, protein names were entered as free terms. This resulted in 712 hits. Only papers in English concerning human subjects were included and only studies dealing with a comparison between a PD group of at least 10 patients and a control group were considered. For proteomic studies, differently expressed proteins had to be validated in individual samples. Only studies using lumbar CSF were used, excluding studies on ventricular or post-mortem CSF, because of the different protein composition of ventricular CSF compared to lumbar CSF (Reiber, 1994) and degradation of proteins due to post-mortem delay, respectively. In total, 141 papers fulfilled the criteria. Proteins included in these studies were classified according to their expected function or their relationship to PD pathogenesis. Several proteins had multiple alleged roles and could be assigned to multiple groups. Therefore, we simplified the classification by assigning proteins to the group of their expected main contribution or relationship to PD pathogenesis.

Main hypotheses about PD pathogenesis (Fig. 1)

Pathologically, PD is characterized by the presence of Lewy bodies and Lewy neurites as well as the loss of catecholaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra and locus ceruleus. The Lewy bodies contain a large variety of aggregated proteins, including α -synuclein and ubiquitin. Post-mortem studies and the identification of gene mutations associated with parkinsonism, have led to increased insight in the processes and proteins that play a role in PD pathogenesis. These processes will be summarized in the following paragraphs.

Mitochondrial dysfunction and increased oxidative stress

Already in the eighties and nineties of the 20th century, mitochondrial dysfunction was implicated in PD pathogenesis through a reduction of mitochondrial complex I activity in the substantia nigra of PD patients compared to controls (Schapira et al., 1989). The realisation that a metabolite of 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP), which exhibits its effect by interference in the mitochondrial electron transport chain by inhibiting mitochondrial complex I (Tipton and Singer, 1993), could cause parkinsonism and the development of an MPTP animal model for PD further stressed the role of mitochondrial dysfunction. Mitochondrial complex I was also shown to be inhibited by the

pesticide rotenone. Chronic exposure to this pesticide can result in symptoms that resemble Parkinson's disease (Betarbet et al., 2000). Furthermore, altered levels of the mitochondria-related proteins prohibitin, ATP synthase and superoxide dismutase 2 (SOD2) were demonstrated in the substantia nigra and frontal cortex tissue of PD patients compared to controls (Ferrer et al., 2007). Moreover, the protein products of many genes associated with monogenetic forms of parkinsonism, including α -synuclein, Parkin, DJ-1, PINK1, LRRK2 and HTRA2, have been implicated in mitochondrial dysfunction and/ or oxidative stress (Lin and Beal, 2006). Loss of mitochondrial function is likely to play a major role in apoptosis-mediated cell death via release of pro-apoptotic proteins like cytochrome C, second messenger of mitochondrial activator of caspases (SMAC) and HTRA2 (Lin and Beal, 2006), and reduced ATP formation by oxidative phosphorylation. Moreover, dysfunction of mitochondria leads to an increase in oxygen free radicals and, consequently, increased oxidative stress (Schapira, 2008). Indeed, in the substantia nigra of PD patients increased amounts of oxidatively modified proteins have been observed, such as oxidatively modified UCH-L1 (Choi et al., 2004) and nitrated α -synuclein (Giasson et al., 2000). In addition to increased levels of oxidatively modified proteins, alterations in antioxidant protective systems, most notably reduced levels of the antioxidant glutathione (GSH) have been identified in the substantia nigra of PD patients compared to controls (Sian et al., 1994).



Fig. 1. Main hypotheses about PD pathogenesis based on current literature involve mitochondrial dysfunction, increased oxidative stress, impaired protein degradation, protein aggregation, inflammation and glial activation, apoptosis and cell death and their interactions. The post-mortem findings and gene mutations associated with parkinsonism that support these hypotheses are shown in this figure.

Impaired protein degradation

Impairments in protein degradation systems have also been implicated in the pathogenesis of PD. These systems, including the lysosomal degradation pathway and the ubiquitin–proteasome system, are involved in the degradation of misfolded, mutant, denatured or otherwise damaged proteins (Betarbet et al., 2005). The lysosomal degradation pathway is for example concerned with the degradation of oligomeric intermediates of α -synuclein (Lee et al., 2004). These oligomeric intermediates are considered the toxic forms of α -synuclein, which cause cellular dysfunction and cell death (El-Agnaf et al., 2003).

Involvement of the lysosomal degradation pathway in the pathogenesis of PD is supported by alterations in the glucocerebrosidase gene sequence, a lysosomal enzyme, in post-mortem brain tissue of PD patients (Lwin et al., 2004). Twelve out of 57 PD patients had mutations in this gene, compared to none of 44 control subjects. Mutations in the ubiquitin–proteasome system, a system that labels proteins with ubiquitin and guides them to the proteasome for degradation, can also result in parkinsonism (Schapira, 2008). The ubiquitin dependent proteolytic pathway is affected in patients with a mutation in the ubiquitin carboxyl-terminal esterase L1 (UCH-L1) gene, a mutation reported in two German siblings (Leroy et al., 1998), and in patients with Parkin mutations that accounts for almost 50% of familial youngonset PD (Lucking et al., 2000).

Protein aggregation and Lewy body formation

The production of misfolded, mutant, denatured or otherwise damaged proteins and their impaired degradation results in the accumulation and aggregation of proteins and the formation of Lewy bodies and Lewy neurites. A highly prevalent protein in Lewy type pathology is α -synuclein, a protein that is normally present in the presynaptic terminals of most neurons. Point mutations, duplications and triplications of the α -synuclein gene are associated with hereditary forms of PD (Polymeropoulos et al., 1997; Kruger et al., 1998; Zarranz et al., 2004; Chartier-Harlin et al., 2004; Singleton et al., 2003). α -Synuclein is present in its monomeric form, although trimers may also be present in physiological conditions (Leng et al., 2001). In PD and other synucleinopathies, monomeric α -synuclein aggregates into insoluble fibrils. Intermediate stages in the formation of these aggregates are soluble oligomers and the subsequently formed α -synuclein protofibrils (El-Agnaf et al., 2003). These intermediates are considered to be the toxic forms of α -synuclein (El-Agnaf et al., 2003; Schapira, 2006; Kazantsev and Kolchinsky, 2008). Several factors facilitate fibril formation and subsequent aggregation, for example point mutations in the α -synuclein gene, phosphorylation of α -synuclein at Ser129, a decrease in pH, an increase in temperature or the presence of metal ions and other small charged molecules (reviewed in Uversky (2007)). In addition, the aggregation of α -synuclein can be induced by the protein tissue transglutaminase. Tissue transglutaminase may contribute to the formation of Lewy bodies by crosslinking α -synuclein proteins (Junn et al., 2003). A recent proteomic analysis revealed that in addition to α -synuclein, many other proteins are present in Lewy bodies, including several kinases, ligases and proteins involved in protein folding, membrane trafficking and oxidative stress (Xia et al., 2008).

Inflammation and glial activation

In the substantia nigra of PD patients inflammation has repeatedly been demonstrated, comprising microglial activation, astrogliosis and lymphocytic infiltration (Hirsch and Hunot, 2009). Increased levels of interleukins (Mogi et al., 1994a) and alterations in growth factor levels (Mogi et al., 1999; Parain et al., 1999; Mogi et al., 1994a) in the substantia nigra and striatum of PD patients are molecular indicators of inflammation and glial involvement. It is hypothesized that the inflammatory changes contribute to the cascade of events leading to neurodegeneration and hence disease progression (Hirsch and Hunot, 2009). However, inflammation may also be a response to the neurodegenerative process. Supportive of a contributory role of inflammation in PD pathogenesis is the relationship between polymorphisms in neuro-inflammation associated genes, such as tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α), interleukin-1-beta and interleukin-6, and the risk of PD (Hirsch and Hunot, 2009) as well as the protective effect of non-steroidal anti inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) (Chen et al., 2003). However, neuro-inflammatory processes are not specific for PD, but are also observed in other neurodegenerative disorders associated with parkinsonism, such as PSP and MSA (McGeer and McGeer, 2004; Sakurai et al., 2002).

Apoptosis and cell death

Apoptosis-mediated cell death has also been put forward as a possible pathogenetic factor in PD. Mochizuki et al. histochemically detected apoptosis in the midbrain of 8 out of 11 PD patients compared to 1 out of 6 control subjects (Mochizuki et al., 1996). Furthermore, the concentration of anti-apoptotic protein bcl-2 (Yuan and Yankner, 2000) was compensatorily increased in nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurons in PD patients compared to controls (Mogi et al., 1996a). Also soluble Fas, an apoptosissignaling receptor molecule, and Annexin V, which plays a role in apoptotic cell death and necrosis, were increased in the substantia nigra in PD suggesting a role for apoptosis in PD pathogenesis (Mogi et al., 1996b; Werner et al., 2008). The fact that mutations in the apoptosis related HTRA2 gene were demonstrated in PD patients (Strauss et al., 2005) further strengthens the likelihood of involvement of apoptosis in the pathogenesis of PD. The HTRA2 gene encodes serine protease, a mitochondrial protein that degrades apoptosis inhibitors inside mitochondria, and promotes apoptosis in the cytosol (Lin and Beal, 2006).

CSF proteins reflecting PD pathogenesis (Table 1)

Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress

Studies investigating CSF levels of the mitochondria-related antioxidant DJ-1 have yielded conflicting results. Waragai et al. reported increased levels of DJ-1 in PD patients compared to non-PD controls, especially in the early stages of PD (Waragai et al., 2006). A more recent study however reported decreased DJ-1 levels in CSF of PD patients compared to Alzheimer's disease patients and controls. The discrepancy between the results of the two studies was ascribed to either crossreactive molecules detected by the ELISA technique, limitations of the ELISA kit itself, or the degree of blood contamination (Hong et al., 2010). Changes in the levels of oxidative stress related proteins have also been demonstrated in the CSF of PD patients. For example the concentration of nitrated manganese superoxide dismutase (Mn-SOD), an assumed marker for peroxynitrite-mediated oxidative stress was increased in a group of 10 PD patients compared to controls (Aoyama et al., 2000).

The antioxidant activity of the Cu/Zn-dependent superoxide dismutase (SOD1) was reduced in the CSF of PD, Alzheimer's disease (AD), Huntington's disease (HD) and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) patients (Boll et al., 2008). Oxidatively modified forms of this same protein were increased the CSF of PD patients compared to controls (Guo et al., 2009). Ceruloplasmin and transferrin are other antioxidant proteins studied in CSF (Abdi et al., 2006; Boll et al., 1999; Loeffler et al., 1994; van Kamp et al., 1995; Boll et al., 2008). The ferroxidase enzyme in ceruloplasmin converts Fe2+ into Fe3+ that is transported by transferrin. Together they limit the Fe2+-catalyzed generation of toxic hydroxyl radicals (Loeffler et al., 1994). CSF transferrin levels in PD patients did not differ from the CSF levels in controls (Loeffler et al., 1994; van Kamp et al., 1995), but ferroxidase activity and CSF ceruloplasmin levels were reduced Table 1

Studied CSF proteins in PD patients compared to controls that reflect PD pathogenesis.

Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress Nitrated manganese superoxide dismutase (Mn-SOD) ↑ (Aoyama et al., 2000) Oxidatively modified SOD1 ↑ (Guo et al., 2009) Cu/Zn-dependent SOD1 activity ⊥ (Boll et al., 2008) (De Deyn et al., 1998; Marttila et al., 1988) SOD activity Serum transferrin N-terminal lobe ↑ (Sinha et al., 2009) ↑ (Waragai et al., 2006); ↓ (Hong et al., 2010) DI-1 Glutathione = (Konings et al., 1999; Marttila et al., 1988) Glutathione peroxidase activity = (Marttila et al., 1988) Ceruloplasmin (ferroxidase) \downarrow (Abdi et al., 2006); = (Loeffler et al., 1994) Ferroxidase activity ↓ (Boll et al., 1999, 2008) = (Dexter et al., 1990; Kuiper et al., 1994; Pall et al., 1990) Ferritin Transferrin = (Loeffler et al., 1994; van Kamp et al., 1995) Haptoglobin ↑ (Abdi et al., 2006) Protein degradation Beta-glucocerebrosidase activity ↓ (Balducci et al., 2007) Alpha-mannosidase activity ↓ (Balducci et al., 2007) Beta-mannosidase activity (Balducci et al., 2007) Beta-hexoaminidase activity = (Balducci et al., 2007) Beta-galactosidase activity = (Balducci et al., 2007) Lewy body associated proteins α -Synuclein = (Borghi et al., 2000; Ohrfelt et al., 2009); ↓ (Tokuda et al., 2006; Hong et al., 2010) Tissue transglutaminase ↑ (Vermes et al., 2004) Neurofilament heavy chain (NFH-SMI35) = (Brettschneider et al., 2006) Phosphorylated neurofilament heavy chain (NFHp35) = (Abdo et al., 2007) Neurofilament light chain (NFL) = (Abdo et al., 2007; Holmberg et al., 1998; Constantinescu et al., 2010) Osteopontin \uparrow (Maetzler et al., 2007) Inflammation and glial activation Interleukins Interleukin-1-beta = (Pirttila et al., 1994); (Blum-Degen et al., 1995); not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Interleukin-2 = (Blum-Degen et al., 1995); not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Interleukin-4 Not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Interleukin-6 ↑ (Blum-Degen et al., 1995; Muller et al., 1998); not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Interleukin-8 ↑ (Zhang et al., 2008) Interleukin-10 = (Rota et al., 2006) Interleukin-12 = (Rota et al., 2006) Growth factors Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) ↓ (Zhang et al., 2008); ↑ (Salehi, Mashayekhi, 2009) Growth associated protein (GAP-43) ↓ (Sjogren et al., 2000) Vascular endothelial growth factor = (Nagata et al., 2007) Striatal derived neurotrophic factor (not further specified) ↑ (Carvey et al., 1991) Transforming growth factor-beta1 (TGF-beta1) = (Rota et al., 2006); not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) Not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Transforming growth factor-alpha (TGF- α) Not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Epidermal growth factor (EGF) Not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999) Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) ↑ (Mashayekhi et al., 2010) Insulin-like growth factor binding proteins (IGFBPs) ↑ (Mashayekhi et al., 2010) Complement system Complement protein C3b \downarrow (Finehout et al., 2005) Complement protein C4alpha ↓ (Guo et al., 2009) Complement protein C4b ↓ (Finehout et al., 2005) Complement protein C4d = (Yamada et al., 1994) Factor B (complement factor B) \downarrow (Finehout et al., 2005) Factor H (complement factor H) = (Finehout et al., 2005) Circulation immune complex (CIC) to C1q = (Yamada et al., 1994) Antibodies Antibodies to arboviruses Not detectable (Elizan et al., 1978) Antibodies to measles virus ↑ (Marttila et al., 1982) Antibodies to HSV ↑ (Marttila et al., 1982) Antibodies to HSV1 = (Elizan et al., 1979); slightly detectable (Marttila et al., 1981) Antibodies to HSV2 = (Elizan et al., 1979); slightly detectable (Marttila et al., 1981) Antibodies to CMV = (Elizan et al., 1979); slightly detectable (Marttila et al., 1981) Antibodies to coronavirus ↑ (Fazzini et al., 1992) Antibodies to hsp 65 ↑ (Fiszer et al., 1996) Antibodies to hsp 70 ↑ (Fiszer et al., 1996) CSF antibodies reacting with structures of rat pons/medulla = (Imrich et al., 2006) IgG immunoreactive to rat brain tissue neuronal cell bodies in SN ↑ (Carvey et al., 1991) and ventral tegmental region IgG = (Haussermann et al., 2001) IgG index = (Haussermann et al., 2001) Oligoclonal bands = (Haussermann et al., 2001)

(continued on next page)

Table 1 (continued)

Inflammation and glial activation	
Unclassified immune system or glial proteins	
Glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP)	= (Holmberg et al., 1998; Constantinescu et al., 2010)
Matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-2 (indirectly related to immune system)	= (Lorenzl et al., 2003)
Matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-9 (indirectly related to immune system)	= (Lorenzl et al., 2003)
Tissue inhibitor of MMP 1 (TIMP-1) (indirectly related to immune system)	↑ (Lorenzl et al., 2003)
Tissue inhibitor of MMP 2 (TIMP-2) (indirectly related to immune system)	= (Lorenzl et al., 2003)
CSF/serum ratio for albumin (indirectly related to immune system)	= (Haussermann et al., 2001)
Beta-fibrinogen (indirectly related to immune system)	= (Abdi et al., 2006)
Ulinastatin-like immunoreactive substance (UTIRS)	= (Shikimi et al., 1997)
Monocyte chemotactic protein-1	↑ (Nagata et al., 2007)
Interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma)	= (Rota et al., 2006)
Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α)	↑ (Le et al., 1999; Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999)
Beta-2-microglobulin	↓ (Mogi et al., 1989); ↑ (Zhang et al., 2008); not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999)
Alpha-1-antichymotrypsin	= (Pirttila et al., 1994)
Apoptosis and cell death	
Soluble form of Fas (sFas)	Not detectable (Mogi et al., 1996b)
Bcl-2	Not detectable (Mogi et al., 1996a)
Annexin V	↓ (Vermes et al., 1999)

Note that the classification of proteins into groups is simplified; several proteins are involved in multiple pathways and can be assigned to multiple groups. \uparrow indicates elevated levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicate

in PD (Boll et al., 1999, 2008) (ceruloplasmin: sensitivity of 0.556 at 95% specificity of ROC curve; area under ROC curve 0.809 (Abdi et al., 2006)).

Impaired protein degradation

In CSF of PD patients, the activities of three out of five studied lysosomal enzymes were reduced with 24–71%: α -mannosidase (p<0.01), β -mannosidase (0.05>p>0.01) and β -glucocerebrosidase (0.05>p>0.01) (Balducci et al., 2007). To the best of our knowledge, none of the proteins that are directly involved in the ubiquitin-proteasome system has been studied in CSF for PD biomarker purposes.

Protein aggregation and Lewy body formation

Alpha-synuclein, the main component of Lewy bodies, is detectable in both CSF and blood. Most applied ELISAs have detected total α -synuclein (Borghi et al., 2000; Lee et al., 2004; Li et al., 2007; Mollenhauer et al., 2008; Ohrfelt et al., 2009; Tokuda et al., 2006; Hong et al., 2010), but for plasma, and more recently for CSF, a specific ELISA for its oligomeric forms has been developed (El-Agnaf et al., 2006; Maetzler et al., 2009c). This oligometric form of α -synuclein was increased in CSF of patients with Lewy body disease (PD and DLB combined) compared to non-Lewy body disease subjects (controls and tauopathies) (Maetzler et al., 2009c). However, these results have not been included in our Table 1, because levels of oligometric α -synuclein of the PD patients were not reported separately by Maetzler et al. Total α -synuclein in CSF was either decreased (Tokuda et al., 2006; Mollenhauer et al., 2008; Hong et al., 2010) or unchanged (Borghi et al., 2000; Ohrfelt et al., 2009) in PD patients compared to controls. The largest study on CSF levels of α -synuclein was recently published by Hong et al. who observed reduced levels of α synuclein in 117 PD patients compared to both 50 Alzheimer's disease patients and 132 controls after controlling for blood contamination (Hong et al., 2010). No association between α -synuclein levels and disease severity was found in this study, in contrast to the results of a previous study that showed an inverse correlation between α -synuclein and disease severity (Tokuda et al., 2006).

Tissue transglutaminase, which may contribute to α -synuclein aggregation by promoting crosslinks (Junn et al., 2003) was increased almost tenfold in PD patients in comparison to controls (p=0.001), although the overlap between controls and certain PD patients indicated low sensitivity of this potential diagnostic marker (Vermes et al., 2004). Osteopontin levels, one of several other proteins expressed in Lewy bodies, were also increased in CSF of PD patients compared to controls (Maetzler et al., 2007). This protein may be involved in many pathogenetic mechanisms including oxidative stress, mitochondrial impairment, apoptosis and cytokine regulation. Other proteins that have been detected

in Lewy bodies are neurofilaments (Hill et al., 1991) that are part of the cytoskeleton. Levels of both neurofilament heavy chain and light isoforms were similar in the CSF of PD patients compared to controls (Abdo et al., 2007; Brettschneider et al., 2006; Holmberg et al., 1998). However, neurofilament levels were increased in CSF of PSP and MSA patients compared to PD patients, an observation that has been interpreted to reflect the progressive nature of the disease process in these diseases (Abdo et al., 2007; Brettschneider et al., 2006; Holmberg et al., 1998).

Inflammation and glial activation

The involvement of inflammatory mechanisms in PD is supported by increased CSF levels of interleukins, including interleukin-1-beta, interleukin-6 and interleukin-8 (Blum-Degen et al., 1995; Muller et al., 1998; Zhang et al., 2008) and decreased levels of components of the complement system (complement protein C3b, C4alpha, C4b and factor B) (Finehout et al., 2005; Guo et al., 2009) in PD patients. These decreased levels of components of the complement system could indicate an overactivation of the complement system and subsequent depletion. Furthermore, the growth factors brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), growth associated protein (GAP-43), insulin-like growth factor-1 and striatal derived neurotrophic factor were reported to be differently expressed, although results are conflicting for BDNF (Carvey et al., 1991; Sjogren et al., 2000; Zhang et al., 2008; Salehi and Mashayekhi, 2009; Mashayekhi et al., 2010). CSF studies also linked PD to the generation of auto-antibodies and increased viral antibody levels (Fazzini et al., 1992; Gao et al., 1994; Marttila et al., 1982), although intrathecal antibody production could not be demonstrated (Marttila et al., 1982).

Apoptosis and cell death

The apoptosis-signaling molecules sFas and bcl-2 protein, which are increased in nigrostriatal tissue of PD patients, were not detectable in CSF using a two-site sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (Mogi et al., 1996a,b). Bcl-2 may not be detectable because it is membrane bound (Mogi et al., 1996a). CSF levels of Annexin V, which adheres to dying cells, were decreased in PD patients possibly due to increased usage (Vermes et al., 1999).

CSF proteins not related to above described PD pathogenetic mechanisms (Table 2)

Alzheimer's disease associated proteins

Alzheimer's disease-type neuropathological changes are common in PD patients (Mattila et al., 1998). The three CSF markers most studied in

Table 2

Studied CSF proteins in PD patients compared to controls that are not related to the reviewed PD pathogenetic mechanisms.

AD associated proteins	
Tau	= (Arai et al., 1997; Bibl et al., 2007; Blennow et al., 1995; Jansen et al., 1998; Kahle et al., 2000;
	Lins et al., 2004; Molina et al., 1997; Mollenhauer et al., 2006; Paraskevas et al., 2005; Sjogren et al., 2000, 2001, 2000; Zhang et al., 2009; Parasti e
	2002, 2001 , 2000 ; 2000
Phospho-tau	= (Blennow et al. 1995; Lins et al. 2009; \downarrow (Abdo et al. 2007); (Compta et al. 2009) (FDD)
inospho tau	$(0.000, 2008; Compta et al., 2009); \uparrow (Compta et al., 2009) (PDD)$
Beta amyloid (not further specified)	= (van Gool et al., 1995)
Beta amyloid-42	= (Holmberg et al., 2003; Lins et al., 2004; Mollenhauer et al., 2006; Sjogren et al., 2000; Verbeek et al.,
	2004; Zhang et al., 2008; Kanemaru et al., 2000; Compta et al., 2009); ↓ (Bibl et al., 2007; Sjogren et al., 2002;
	Parnetti et al., 2008; Compta et al., 2009) (PDD(Compta et al., 2009))
Beta amyloid precursor protein	↓ (Henriksson et al., 1991)
Ad7c-neuronal thread protein	= (de la Monte et al., 1992; Kahle et al., 2000; Monte et al., 1997; Yamada et al., 1993)
Aspartate-aminotransferase (ASAT)	= (Jansen et al., 1998)
АроБ	$\downarrow (Zhang et al., 2008) \\ \downarrow (Zhang et al., 2008) \\ \uparrow (Cup et al., 2009)$
Apol (clusterin)	= (Lidstrom et al. 2005)
Apolipoprotein C-I	= (Abdi et al., 2006)
I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	
Neuropeptides	
Chromogranin B (secretogranin 1) (precursor for	= (Abdi et al., 2006)
neuropeptides)	
Met5-enkephalin-Arg6-Gly7-Leu8 (MERGL)	(Kalada et al. 1991)
Methionine-enkephalin	(Yaksh et al., 1990)
Encrypted met-enkephann Dynorpin $A(1-8)$	\downarrow (faksil et al., 1990) - (Baronti et al. 1991)
Diazenam hinding inhibitor (DBI)	\uparrow (Ferrero et al. 1988a b)
Beta-endorphin like immunoreactivity	$=$ (Jolkkonen et al., 1987; Hartikainen et al., 1992); \downarrow (Nappi et al., 1985)
Cholecystokinin	= (Verbanck et al., 1984)
Cholecystokinin-8 (CCK)	↓ (Lotstra et al., 1985)
Neuropeptide Y	= (Yaksh et al., 1990); ↓ (Martignoni et al., 1992)
Substance P	= (Matsuishi et al., 1999; Nutt et al., 1980)
High molecular weight form of somatostatin-like	= (Strittmatter et al., 1996)
Somatostatin-like immunoreactivity	— (Hartikainen et al. 1992: Poewe et al. 1990: Volicer et al. 1986): ↑ (Espino et al. 1995): ↓ (Dupont et al.
Somatostatin nike minunoreactivity	= (Hardkanch et al., 1982; Focwe et al., 1990; Volcer et al., 1990); (Espino et al., 1993); (Espino et al., 1988) 1982: lolkkonen et al., 1986: Strittmatter et al., 1996: Strittmatter and Cramer, 1992: Unger et al., 1988)
Somatostatin-14	= (Strittmatter et al., 1996)
Somatostatin-25/28	= (Strittmatter et al., 1996)
Des-ala-somatostatin	↑ (Strittmatter et al., 1996)
Corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH)	= (Suemaru et al., 1995)
Arginine vasopressin	(Olsson et al., 1987; Sundquist et al., 1983)
Neurokinin A	= (Galard et al., 1992) $= (Bepret et al., 1997)$
Beta-linotropin	= (Doffilet et al., 1967) $= (Nappi et al., 1985)$
Adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH)	= (Nappi et al. 1985) = (Nappi et al. 1985)
narchocorneotropic normone (nerri)	
Unclassified proteins	
Total protein concentration	= (Zubenko et al., 1986); ↑ (Hartikainen et al., 1992)
Acetylcholinesterase immunoreactivity	= (Konings et al., 1995) (PD, non-demented); ↓ (Konings et al., 1995) (PDD)
Acetylcholinesterase activity	= (Hartikainen et al., 1992; Jolkkonen et al., 1986; Konings et al., 1995; Manyam et al., 1990; Ruberg et al., 1007 , 7, harbert et al. 1006); k (Karian et al., 1005) (PPP)
Puturulahalinaataraaa activity	1987; Zubenko et al., 1986); U (Konings et al., 1995) (PDD) — (Buberg et al. 1987; Simie et al. 1987; Maetriler et al. 2000a)
Donamine-beta-hydroxylase activity	= (Ruberg et al., 1967, Silvio et al., 1967, Maetziel et al., 2009a) - (Hartikainen et al. 1992)
Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE)	\uparrow (Konings et al., 1994; Zubenko et al., 1986); \downarrow (Zubenko et al., 1985)
Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) activity	↑ (Konings et al., 1994) (in treated PD patients); = (Konings et al., 1994) (in untreated PD patients);
	↓ (Zubenko et al., 1986, 1985)
Autotaxin (ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/	↑ (Guo et al., 2009)
phosphodiesterase 2)	
Pigment epithelium-derived factor (PEDF)	= (Guo et al., 2009)
(endogenous toxin)	T (Auguna et al., 2001) (In PD patients < 66 years)
Apolipoprotein H (beta 2-glycoprotein I)	(Abdi et al. 2006)
T-cadherin (H-cadherin)	= (Abdi et al., 2006)
Vitamin D binding protein (VDBP)	$=$ (Abdi et al., 2006), \uparrow (Zhang et al., 2008)
Hemoglobin-beta-fragment	↓ (Sinha et al., 2009)
Alpha-1-microglobulin-like immunoreactive substance	= (Shikimi et al., 1997)
(alpha 1 MIRS)	

Note that the classification of proteins into groups is simplified; several proteins are involved in multiple pathways and can be assigned to multiple groups. \uparrow indicates elevated levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicate

AD, namely tau, phosphorylated tau and beta amyloid-42, have repeatedly been studied in PD. In PD, beta amyloid-42 was incidentally found to be decreased (Bibl et al., 2007; Compta et al., 2009; Parnetti et al., 2008; Sjogren et al., 2002) but in general appeared unchanged compared to controls (Holmberg et al., 2003; Lins et al., 2004; Mollenhauer et al., 2006;

Sjogren et al., 2000; Verbeek et al., 2004; Zhang et al., 2008; Kanemaru et al., 2000). Differences in CSF tau or phosphorylated tau levels between PD and controls have only been demonstrated twice (Abdo et al., 2007; Compta et al., 2009). Most other AD associated proteins were unchanged in PD (Abdi et al., 2006; de la Monte et al., 1992; Jansen et al., 1998; Kahle

et al., 2000; Monte et al., 1997; Yamada et al., 1993; Lidstrom et al., 2001), except for apoE and apoAII protein (Zhang et al., 2008; Guo et al., 2009), which were different compared to controls. Recently, Compta et al. reported that dissimilar levels of tau, phosphorylated tau and beta amyloid-42 could only be demonstrated in a subgroup of PD patients, namely patients that were diagnosed with Parkinson's disease related dementia (PDD) (Compta et al., 2009). An explanation for these findings might be that underlying AD-pathology in PDD is responsible for the different levels of AD associated proteins.

Neuropeptides

CSF neuropeptides have been studied extensively in the eighties and nineties of the last century. Neuropeptides are short polymers of amino acids secreted by neurons for interneuronal communication purposes. They may modulate receptor sensitivity and interact with other neurotransmitters (Strittmatter et al., 1996). Several neuropeptides are decreased in CSF of PD patients compared to controls, including Met-Enkephalin (Fischer, 1974; Yaksh et al., 1990), cholecystokinin-8 (Lotstra et al., 1985) and arginine vasopressin (Olsson et al., 1987; Sundquist et al., 1983). A potential explanation for this decrease is cell death of specific neurons or suppression of their secretory activity (Strittmatter et al., 1996). Cell death may on the other hand result in increased levels of neuropeptides through the release of peptides from damaged brain tissue (Espino et al., 1995). Raised CSF peptide levels have been demonstrated for diazepam binding inhibitor (DBI) (Ferrero et al., 1988a,b) and des-ala-somatostatin (Strittmatter et al., 1996). Several neuropeptides have been reported only once and the results of some neuropeptide studies led to conflicting data (Dupont et al., 1982; Espino et al., 1995; Jolkkonen et al., 1986; Strittmatter et al., 1996; Strittmatter and Cramer, 1992; Unger et al., 1988).

Potential PD candidate biomarkers (Table 3)

To identify potential PD candidate biomarkers, we chose to use the following criteria: 1) proteins should be differently expressed in PD patients compared to controls in both affected brain tissue and CSF

and (2) proteins should bear a relationship to a pathogenetic mechanism involved in PD. We state that the most sensitive and specific biomarkers for PD are within this group of pathogenesis related proteins. Table 3 lists the proteins that fulfil these criteria and provides the direction of change of protein levels in CSF and affected brain tissue. The list includes the oxidative stress related proteins ceruloplasmin, DJ-1 and oxidatively modified SOD1, the lysosomal enzyme beta-glucocerebrosidase and proteins related to protein aggregation and Lewy body formation: α -synuclein, tissue transglutaminase and osteopontin. Furthermore, a number of proteins involved in inflammation and glial activation are candidate PD biomarkers: interleukin-1-beta, interleukin-6, BDNF, tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinase-1 (TIMP-1), tumor necrosis factor-alpha $(TNF-\alpha)$ and beta-2-microglobulin. While the direction of change for several studied proteins is the same in CSF and brain tissue, changes in opposite directions have been observed for a number of proteins, including ceruloplasmin, DI-1 and osteopontin. This may be the result of active transport (i.e. secretion or extraction) between tissue and CSF. Conflicting results among studied CSF proteins might result from differences in the applied assays and/or the significant effect of blood contamination that was reported for CSF levels of both DI-1 and α -synuclein (Hong et al., 2010). The list is still limited and will undoubtedly grow in the near future by the application of proteomics and the subsequent validation of identified proteins. Furthermore, additional proteins might result from the identification of new pathogenetic processes involved in PD. It is important to stress that the candidacy of a couple of the selected potential biomarkers is based on single findings. There is a strong need for validation of the potential CSF biomarkers in preferentially pathologically confirmed cohorts and, to account for inter-laboratory variability, in multiple centers.

How to reach high sensitivity and specificity

The relative contribution of each of the various mechanisms (mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, impaired protein degradation, etcetera) to the pathogenesis may vary between PD patients. This heterogeneity in the pathogenesis of PD makes it likely that a

Table 3

Biomarker candidates: proteins related to the pathogenesis of PD that are differently expressed in PD patients compared to controls in both CSF and brain tissue.

	Brain tissue	CSF
Mitochondrial dysfunction and increased oxidative stress		
Ceruloplasmin (ferroxidase)	↑ (Loeffler et al., 1996)	\downarrow (Abdi et al., 2006); = (Loeffler et al., 1994)
DJ-I Oridationale and ifind any provide discustors 1 (COD1)	\downarrow (Kumaran et al., 2009)	\uparrow (Waragai et al., 2006); \downarrow (Hong et al., 2010)
Oxidatively modified superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1)	↑ (Choi et al., 2005)	↑ (Guo et al., 2009)
Impaired protein degradation		
Beta-glucocerebrosidase activity	alteration in glucocerebrosidase gene sequence	↓ (Balducci et al., 2007)
	(Lwin et al., 2004)	
Protein aggregation and Lewy body formation		
α-Synuclein	present in Lewy bodies, = SDS-soluble α -synuclein	= (Borghi et al., 2000; Ohrfelt et al., 2009);
	(Tong et al., 2010)	↓ (Tokuda et al., 2006; Hong et al., 2010)
Tissue transglutaminase	↑ (Andringa et al., 2004)	↑ (Vermes et al., 2004)
Osteopontin	↓ (Iczkiewicz et al., 2006); present in Lewy bodies	↑ (Maetzler et al., 2007)
	(Maetzler et al., 2007)	
Inflammation and glial activation		
Interleukin 1-beta	↑ (Mogi et al., 1994a)	= (Pirttila et al., 1994); ↑ (Blum-Degen et al., 1995);
	(not detectable (Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999)
Interleukin-6	↑ (Mogi et al., 1994a)	↑ (Blum-Degen et al., 1995; Muller et al., 1998); not detectable
		(Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999)
Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF)	↓ (Mogi et al., 1999; Murer et al., 2001;	↓ (Zhang et al., 2008); ↑ (Salehi, Mashayekhi, 2009)
· · · · ·	Parain et al., 1999)	
Tissue inhibitor of MMP 1 (TIMP-1)	↑ (Lorenzl et al., 2002)	↑ (Lorenzl et al., 2003)
Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α)	↑ (Mogi et al., 1994b; Nagatsu et al., 2000)	↑ (Le et al., 1999; Mogi and Nagatsu, 1999)
Beta-2-microglobulin	↑ (Mogi et al., 1995)	↓ (Mogi et al., 1989); ↑ (Zhang et al., 2008); not detectable
		(Mogi and Nagatsu 1999)

SDS = sodium dodecyl sulfate; \uparrow indicates elevated levels in PD compared to control patients; \downarrow indicates decreased levels in PD compared to control patients; = indicates no difference between PD and control patients.

combination of proteins which represent different pathogenetic processes will be needed to accomplish a sufficiently high degree of sensitivity. A combination of candidate biomarkers listed in Table 3 may be capable to reach the required sensitivity and may differentiate PD patients in an early stage of the disease from healthy individuals.

In the clinical setting, it is also essential to differentiate PD from other neurodegenerative disorders, in particular MSA and PSP in their early stages. Several of the proteins listed in Table 3 have been studied in other neurodegenerative disorders. Although the majority of these proteins have not been studied in the atypical parkinsonian syndromes PSP and MSA, it is clear that several of these proteins are not specific for PD. The lack of specificity applies to proteins associated with different pathogenetic processes, varying from increased oxidative stress to inflammation. For example, CSF levels of glucocerebrosidase activity, decreased in PD, were also decreased in dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB) patients (Parnetti et al., 2009). CSF levels of DI-1 have not yet been evaluated in other neurodegenerative diseases. In multiple sclerosis patients, however, DI-1 CSF levels were significantly higher in comparison to controls (Hirotani et al., 2008). Inflammatory proteins seem to be the least specific pathogenetic group. Inflammatory cytokine interleukin-1-beta levels were increased in CSF of patients with small infarcts (Sun et al., 2009) and AD (Blum-Degen et al., 1995), whereas TIMP-1 was increased in CSF of patients diagnosed with PSP, AD, Huntington's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (Lorenzl et al., 2003). In addition, IL-6, BDNF and TNF- α were increased in CSF of AD patients (Blum-Degen et al., 1995; Tarkowski et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 2008), like in PD patients.

The lack of specificity of several candidate biomarkers can be explained by the fact that neurodegenerative disorders such as PD, MSA and PSP not only overlap clinically, but also share neuropathological characteristics and hypothesized pathogenetic mechanisms. Much like PD, both MSA and PSP are neuropathologically characterized by the presence of protein aggregates. In MSA, the aggregates are principally composed of α -synuclein and are located in oligodendroglial cells (Wakabayashi et al., 1998). In PSP, hyperphosphorylated tau accumulates in neurons (Hauw et al., 1994). Proteins involved in apoptosis and antioxidant proteins such as bcl-2 and DJ-1 can also be detected postmortem in aggregates in MSA (reviewed in Wenning et al. (2008)). In PSP, as in PD, kinases, mitochondrial dysfunction and chronic inflammation may play an important role in pathogenesis (Ludolph et al., 2009).

Neuropathologically, α -synuclein immunohistochemistry is at present the gold standard to detect PD pathology. This protein could be a highly effective PD biomarker, which in theory could differentiate the synucleinopathies (PD, MSA and DLB) from tauopathies like PSP. The disappointing results with total α -synuclein until now could be related to the studied form of this protein. Quite possibly, the toxic intermediates of α -synuclein, already found to be increased in plasma of PD patients compared to controls (El-Agnaf et al., 2006), and in CSF of a combined PD/DLB group compared to non-Lewy body disease subjects (Maetzler et al., 2009c), are the most promising target.

The rate of progression of the different neurodegenerative disorders forms a second clue to the selection of specific PD biomarkers. MSA and PSP tend to progress more rapidly than PD, with higher rates of cell death and consequently increased release of cellular proteins in the CSF. For example neurofilament protein, a cytoskeletal protein that is also present in Lewy bodies (Hill et al., 1991), is increased in the CSF of MSA, PSP and corticobasal degeneration (CBD) patients compared to PD patients (Abdo et al., 2007; Brettschneider et al., 2006; Holmberg et al., 1998) and may be useful to differentiate these atypical parkinsonian disorders from PD in its early stages.

Thirdly, it is quite possible that the most specific CSF biomarkers for PD have not yet been identified. The majority of the reviewed studies are based on hypothesis driven research. We anticipate that in the coming years, proteomic analysis of the CSF, a technique that enables large-scale unbiased identification of proteins (Shi et al., 2009), will offer great opportunities for the identification of novel and specific biomarker candidates, in particular when these proteomic studies would include additional diagnostic groups such as MSA and PSP.

Multiple markers

Altogether, a combination of biomarkers will probably be required to reach sufficiently high sensitivity and specificity. We propose to select biomarkers from different pathogenetic processes to account for the pathogenetic heterogeneity of the disease (for example DJ-1, α -synuclein and TNF- α) and additional biomarkers to differentiate PD from atypical parkinsonian disorders (for example neurofilaments).

From the perspective of combining markers, a promising biomarker study with multiple markers was performed by Zhang et al. (2008). A combination of eight proteins was derived using a proteomic CSF analysis. Subsequent antibody based validation of the combination of proteins agreed with expert diagnoses in 95% of PD patients, 95% of control subjects and 75% of AD patients. In addition to CSF proteins, other biochemical markers like oxidative stress marker 8-hydroxy-2 deoxyguanosine (8-ohdg) (Gmitterova et al., 2009; Isobe et al., 2010) and non-biochemical markers like dopamine transporter single photon emission computed tomography (DaT-SPECT), MRI, olfactory testing and neuropsychological evaluation (Graeber, 2009) can be helpful to increase sensitivity and specificity.

Finally, biomarkers that may improve the accuracy of an early PD diagnosis may also be suitable to effectively monitor disease progression. These markers of disease progression can be crucial for the evaluation of neuromodulatory or neuroprotective therapies (Maetzler et al., 2009b). Studies with follow-up measurements, such as the recently published study by Constantinescu et al. (2010), will be required for this purpose.

Conclusions and future directions

Changes in the levels of several of the studied CSF proteins in PD patients are in support of the hypothesized pathogenetic mechanisms, including mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress, protein degradation involving the lysosomal pathway, inflammatory processes, glial cell activation and cell death. However, sensitive, specific and thoroughly validated diagnostic CSF markers for PD have not yet been identified. Proteins that are related to the pathogenesis and in addition are differently expressed in PD patients compared to controls in affected brain tissue and CSF, such as the antioxidant DJ-1, α -synuclein or the α -synuclein crosslinking protein tissue transglutaminase, may be potential candidate biomarkers. However, the specificity of these candidate biomarkers may be low, due to heterogeneity in disease pathology and pathological overlap with other neurodegenerative disorders. Specificity and sensitivity may be increased by selecting a set of CSF biomarkers and combine them with non-biochemical markers, for example brain imaging or olfactory testing. Unbiased discovery using mass spectrometry based CSF proteomics that includes both PD patients and several other diagnostic groups might yield additional PD-specific biomarkers. Such proteomics findings need to be translated into the development of more convenient multiparameter tests for large-scale analysis and broad application among laboratories. Another important element that is still lacking is the reproduction of findings and large-scale validation of candidate biomarkers, preferentially in neuropathologically confirmed PD patients and in more accessible body fluids such as blood and urine, fluids in which brain tissue proteins may be present in low concentrations. Validation in patient groups of different disease stages as well as longitudinal studies may reveal markers that reflect or predict disease progression. These additional validation steps are essential to enable clinical applicability of CSF biomarkers in PD.

Acknowledgments

This research was financially supported by Neuroscience Campus Amsterdam (NCA) of the VU University Medical Center Amsterdam. We thank Mrs. Els van Deventer en Mr. Hans Ket for their assistance in the literature search.

References

- Abdi, F., Quinn, J.F., Jankovic, J., McIntosh, M., Leverenz, J.B., Peskind, E., Nixon, R., Nutt, J., Chung, K., Zabetian, C., Samii, A., Lin, M., Hattan, S., Pan, C., Wang, Y., Jin, J., Zhu, D., Li, G.J., Liu, Y., Waichunas, D., Montine, T.J., Zhang, J., 2006. Detection of biomarkers with a multiplex quantitative proteomic platform in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with neurodegenerative disorders. J. Alzheimers. Dis. 9, 293–348.
- Abdo, W.F., Bloem, B.R., Van Geel, W.J., Esselink, R.A., Verbeek, M.M., 2007. CSF neurofilament light chain and tau differentiate multiple system atrophy from Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol. Aging 28, 742–747.
- Andringa, G., Lam, K.Y., Chegary, M., Wang, X., Chase, T.N., Bennett, M.C., 2004. Tissue transglutaminase catalyzes the formation of alpha-synuclein crosslinks in Parkinson's disease. FASEB J. 18, 932–934.
- Aoyama, K., Matsubara, K., Fujikawa, Y., Nagahiro, Y., Shimizu, K., Umegae, N., Hayase, N., Shiono, H., Kobayashi, S., 2000. Nitration of manganese superoxide dismutase in cerebrospinal fluids is a marker for peroxynitrite-mediated oxidative stress in neurodegenerative diseases. Ann. Neurol. 47, 524–527.
- Aoyama, K., Matsubara, K., Kondo, M., Murakawa, Y., Suno, M., Yamashita, K., Yamaguchi, S., Kobayashi, S., 2001. Nicotinamide-N-methyltransferase is higher in the lumbar cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease. Neurosci. Lett. 298, 78–80.
- Arai, H., Higuchi, S., Sasaki, H., 1997. Apolipoprotein E genotyping and cerebrospinal fluid tau protein: implications for the clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. Gerontology 43 (Suppl 1), 2–10.
- Balducci, C., Pierguidi, L., Persichetti, E., Parnetti, L., Sbaragli, M., Tassi, C., Orlacchio, A., Calabresi, P., Beccari, T., Rossi, A., 2007. Lysosomal hydrolases in cerebrospinal fluid from subjects with Parkinson's disease. Mov. Disord. 22, 1481–1484.
- Baronti, F., Conant, K.E., Giuffra, M., Davis, T.L., Brughitta, G., Iadarola, M.J., Berrettini, W.H., Chase, T.N., Mouradian, M.M., 1991. Opioid peptides in Parkinson's disease: effects of dopamine repletion. Brain Res. 560, 92–96.
- Betarbet, R., Sherer, T.B., Greenamyre, J.T., 2005. Ubiquitin-proteasome system and Parkinson's diseases. Exp. Neurol. 191 (Suppl 1), S17–S27.
- Betarbet, R., Sherer, T.B., MacKenzie, G., Garcia-Osuna, M., Panov, A.V., Greenamyre, J.T., 2000. Chronic systemic pesticide exposure reproduces features of Parkinson's disease. Nat. Neurosci. 3, 1301–1306.
- Bibl, M., Esselmann, H., Mollenhauer, B., Weniger, G., Welge, V., Liess, M., Lewczuk, P., Otto, M., Schulz, J.B., Trenkwalder, C., Kornhuber, J., Wiltfang, J., 2007. Blood-based neurochemical diagnosis of vascular dementia: a pilot study. J. Neurochem. 103, 467–474.
- Blennow, K., Wallin, A., Agren, H., Spenger, C., Siegfried, J., Vanmechelen, E., 1995. Tau protein in cerebrospinal fluid: a biochemical marker for axonal degeneration in Alzheimer disease? Mol. Chem. Neuropathol. 26, 231–245.
- Blum-Degen, D., Muller, T., Kuhn, W., Gerlach, M., Przuntek, H., Riederer, P., 1995. Interleukin-1 beta and interleukin-6 are elevated in the cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer's and de novo Parkinson's disease patients. Neurosci. Lett. 202, 17–20.
- Boll, M.C., Sotelo, J., Otero, E., caraz-Zubeldia, M., Rios, C., 1999. Reduced ferroxidase activity in the cerebrospinal fluid from patients with Parkinson's disease. Neurosci. Lett. 265, 155–158.
- Boll, M.C., caraz-Zubeldia, M., Montes, S., Rios, C., 2008. Free copper, ferroxidase and SOD1 activities, lipid peroxidation and NO(x) content in the CSF. A different marker profile in four neurodegenerative diseases. Neurochem. Res. 33, 1717–1723.
- Bonnet, A.M., Tell, G., Schechter, P.J., Grove, J., Saint-Hilaire, M.H., De, S.Y., Agid, Y., 1987. Cerebrospinal fluid GABA and homocarnosine concentrations in patients with Friedreich's ataxia, Parkinson's disease, and Huntington's chorea. Mov. Disord. 2, 117-123.
- Borghi, R., Marchese, R., Negro, A., Marinelli, L., Forloni, G., Zaccheo, D., Abbruzzese, G., Tabaton, M., 2000. Full length alpha-synuclein is present in cerebrospinal fluid from Parkinson's disease and normal subjects. Neurosci. Lett. 287, 65–67.
- Borroni, B., Malinverno, M., Gardoni, F., Alberici, A., Parnetti, L., Premi, E., Bonuccelli, U., Grassi, M., Perani, D., Calabresi, P., Di, L.M., Padovani, A., 2008. Tau forms in CSF as a reliable biomarker for progressive supranuclear palsy. Neurology 71, 1796–1803.
- Borroni, B., Gardoni, F., Parnetti, L., Magno, L., Malinverno, M., Saggese, E., Calabresi, P., Spillantini, M.G., Padovani, A., Di, L.M., 2009. Pattern of Tau forms in CSF is altered in progressive supranuclear palsy. Neurobiol. Aging 30, 34–40.
- Brettschneider, J., Petzold, A., Sussmuth, S.D., Landwehrmeyer, G.B., Ludolph, A.C., Kassubek, J., Tumani, H., 2006. Neurofilament heavy-chain NfH(SMI35) in cerebrospinal fluid supports the differential diagnosis of Parkinsonian syndromes. Mov. Disord. 21, 2224–2227.
- Carvey, P.M., McRae, A., Lint, T.F., Ptak, L.R., Lo, E.S., Goetz, C.G., Klawans, H.L., 1991. The potential use of a dopamine neuron antibody and a striatal-derived neurotrophic factor as diagnostic markers in Parkinson's disease. Neurology 41, 53–58.
- Chartier-Harlin, M.C., Kachergus, J., Roumier, C., Mouroux, V., Douay, X., Lincoln, S., Levecque, C., Larvor, L., Andrieux, J., Hulihan, M., Waucquier, N., Defebvre, L., Amouyel, P., Farrer, M., Destee, A., 2004. Alpha-synuclein locus duplication as a cause of familial Parkinson's disease. Lancet 364, 1167–1169.

- Chen, H., Zhang, S.M., Hernan, M.A., Schwarzschild, M.A., Willett, W.C., Colditz, G.A., Speizer, F.E., Ascherio, A., 2003. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and the risk of Parkinson disease. Arch. Neurol. 60, 1059–1064.
- Choi, J., Levey, A.I., Weintraub, S.T., Rees, H.D., Gearing, M., Chin, L.S., Li, L., 2004. Oxidative modifications and down-regulation of ubiquitin carboxyl-terminal hydrolase L1 associated with idiopathic Parkinson's and Alzheimer's diseases. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 13256–13264.
- Choi, J., Rees, H.D., Weintraub, S.T., Levey, A.I., Chin, L.S., Li, L., 2005. Oxidative modifications and aggregation of Cu, Zn-superoxide dismutase associated with Alzheimer and Parkinson diseases. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 11648–11655.
- Compta, Y., Marti, M.J., Ibarretxe-Bilbao, N., Junque, C., Valldeoriola, F., Munoz, E., Ezquerra, M., Rios, J., Tolosa, E., 2009. Cerebrospinal tau, phospho-tau, and betaamyloid and neuropsychological functions in Parkinson's disease. Mov. Disord. 24, 2203–2210.
- Constantinescu, R., Rosengren, L., Johnels, B., Zetterberg, H., Holmberg, B., 2010. Consecutive analyses of cerebrospinal fluid axonal and glial markers in Parkinson's disease and atypical parkinsonian disorders. Parkinsonism. Relat Disord. 16, 142–145.
- De Deyn, P.P., Hiramatsu, M., Borggreve, F., Goeman, J., D'Hooge, R., Saerens, J., Mori, A., 1998. Superoxide dismutase activity in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with dementia and some other neurological disorders. Alzheimer Dis. Assoc. Disord. 12, 26–32.
- de la Monte, S.M., Volicer, L., Hauser, S.L., Wands, J.R., 1992. Increased levels of neuronal thread protein in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease. Ann. Neurol. 32, 733–742.
- Dexter, D.T., Carayon, A., Vidailhet, M., Ruberg, M., Agid, F., Agid, Y., Lees, A.J., Wells, F.R., Jenner, P., Marsden, C.D., 1990. Decreased ferritin levels in brain in Parkinson's disease. J. Neurochem. 55, 16–20.
- Dupont, E., Christensen, S.E., Hansen, A.P., de Fine, O.B., Orskov, H., 1982. Low cerebrospinal fluid somatostatin in Parkinson disease: an irreversible abnormality. Neurology 32, 312–314.
- El-Agnaf, O.M., Walsh, D.M., Allsop, D., 2003. Soluble oligomers for the diagnosis of neurodegenerative diseases. Lancet Neurol. 2, 461–462.
- El-Agnaf, O.M., Salem, S.A., Paleologou, K.E., Curran, M.D., Gibson, M.J., Court, J.A., Schlossmacher, M.G., Allsop, D., 2006. Detection of oligomeric forms of alphasynuclein protein in human plasma as a potential biomarker for Parkinson's disease. FASEB J. 20, 419–425.
- Elizan, T.S., Madden, D.L., Noble, G.R., Herrmann, K.L., Gardner, J., Schwartz, J., Smith Jr., H., Sever, J.L., YAHR, M.D., 1979. Viral antibodies in serum and CSF of Parkinsonian patients and controls. Arch. Neurol. 36, 529–534.
- Elizan, T.S., Schwartz, J., YAHR, M.D., Casals, J., 1978. Antibodies against arboviruses in postencephalitic and idiopathic Parkinson's disease. Arch. Neurol. 35, 257–260.
- Espino, A., Calopa, M., Ambrosio, S., Ortola, J., Peres, J., Navarro, M.A., 1995. CSF somatostatin increase in patients with early parkinsonian syndrome. J. Neural Transm. Park Dis. Dement. Sect. 9, 189–196.
- Fazzini, E., Fleming, J., Fahn, S., 1992. Cerebrospinal fluid antibodies to coronavirus in patients with Parkinson's disease. Mov. Disord. 7, 153–158.
- Ferrer, I., Perez, E., Dalfo, E., Barrachina, M., 2007. Abnormal levels of prohibitin and ATP synthase in the substantia nigra and frontal cortex in Parkinson's disease. Neurosci. Lett. 415, 205–209.
- Ferrero, P., Benna, P., Costa, P., Tarenzi, L., Baggio, G., Bergamasco, B., Bergamini, L., 1988a. Diazepam binding inhibitor-like immunoreactivity (DBI-LI) in human CSF. Correlations with neurological disorders. J. Neurol. Sci. 87, 327–349.
- Ferrero, P., Penna, P., Vischia, F., Tarenzi, L., Bergamasco, B., Bergamini, L., 1988b. Diazepam binding inhibitor in brain and in cerebrospinal fluid of human. Ann. Ist. Super. Sanita. 24, 443–459.
- Finehout, E.J., Franck, Z., Lee, K.H., 2005. Complement protein isoforms in CSF as possible biomarkers for neurodegenerative disease. Dis. Markers 21, 93–101.
- Fischer, P.A., 1974. Therapy of Parkinsonian syndrome using L-dopa. Current state and problems. Nervenarzt 45, 617–627.
- Fiszer, U., Fredrikson, S., Czlonkowska, A., 1996. Humoral response to hsp 65 and hsp 70 in cerebrospinal fluid in Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. Sci. 139, 66–70.
- Galard, R., Catalan, R., Montalban, J., Molins, A., Miquel, F., Castellanos, J.M., 1992. Neurokinin concentrations in cerebrospinal fluid. A preliminary study in Parkinson's disease. Eur. J. Clin. Chem. Clin. Biochem. 30, 281–284.
- Gao, Y.L., Raine, C.S., Brosnan, C.F., 1994. Humoral response to hsp 65 in multiple sclerosis and other neurologic conditions. Neurology 44, 941–946.
- Giasson, B.I., Duda, J.E., Murray, I.V., Chen, Q., Souza, J.M., Hurtig, H.I., Ischiropoulos, H., Trojanowski, J.Q., Lee, V.M., 2000. Oxidative damage linked to neurodegeneration by selective alpha-synuclein nitration in synucleinopathy lesions. Science 290, 985–989.
- Gmitterova, K., Heinemann, U., Gawinecka, J., Varges, D., Ciesielczyk, B., Valkovic, P., Benetin, J., Zerr, I., 2009. 8-OHdG in cerebrospinal fluid as a marker of oxidative stress in various neurodegenerative diseases. Neurodegener. Dis. 6, 263–269.
- Graeber, M.B., 2009. Biomarkers for Parkinson's disease. Exp. Neurol. 216, 249-253.
- Guo, J., Sun, Z., Xiao, S., Liu, D., Jin, G., Wang, E., Zhou, J., Zhou, J., 2009. Proteomic analysis of the cerebrospinal fluid of Parkinson's disease patients. Cell Res. 19, 1401–1403.
- Hartikainen, P., Reinikainen, K.J., Soininen, H., Sirvio, J., Soikkeli, R., Riekkinen, P.J., 1992. Neurochemical markers in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease. Parkinson's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and normal controls. J. Neural Transm. Park Dis. Dement. Sect. 4, 53–68.
- Haussermann, P., Kuhn, W., Przuntek, H., Muller, T., 2001. Integrity of the bloodcerebrospinal fluid barrier in early Parkinson's disease. Neurosci. Lett. 300, 182–184.
- Hauw, J.J., Daniel, S.E., Dickson, D., Horoupian, D.S., Jellinger, K., Lantos, P.L., McKee, A., Tabaton, M., Litvan, I., 1994. Preliminary NINDS neuropathologic criteria for Steele–

Richardson-Olszewski syndrome (progressive supranuclear palsy). Neurology 44, 2015–2019.

- Henriksson, T., Barbour, R.M., Braa, S., Ward, P., Fritz, L.C., Johnson-Wood, K., Chung, H.D., Burke, W., Reinikainen, K.J., Riekkinen, P., 1991. Analysis and quantitation of the beta-amyloid precursor protein in the cerebrospinal fluid of Alzheimer's disease patients with a monoclonal antibody-based immunoassay. J. Neurochem. 56, 1037–1042.
- Hill, W.D., Lee, V.M., Hurtig, H.I., Murray, J.M., Trojanowski, J.Q., 1991. Epitopes located in spatially separate domains of each neurofilament subunit are present in Parkinson's disease Lewy bodies. J. Comp. Neurol. 309, 150–160.
- Hirotani, M., Maita, C., Niino, M., Iguchi-Ariga, S., Hamada, S., Ariga, H., Sasaki, H., 2008. Correlation between DJ-1 levels in the cerebrospinal fluid and the progression of disabilities in multiple sclerosis patients. Mult. Scler. 14, 1056–1060.
- Hirsch, E.C., Hunot, S., 2009. Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's disease: a target for neuroprotection? Lancet Neurol. 8, 382–397.
- Holmberg, B., Rosengren, L., Karlsson, J.E., Johnels, B., 1998. Increased cerebrospinal fluid levels of neurofilament protein in progressive supranuclear palsy and multiple-system atrophy compared with Parkinson's disease. Mov. Disord. 13, 70–77.
- Holmberg, B., Johnels, B., Blennow, K., Rosengren, L., 2003. Cerebrospinal fluid Abeta42 is reduced in multiple system atrophy but normal in Parkinson's disease and progressive supranuclear palsy. Mov. Disord. 18, 186–190.
- Hong, Z., Shi, M., Chung, K.A., Quinn, J.F., Peskind, E.R., Galasko, D., Jankovic, J., Zabetian, C.P., Leverenz, J.B., Baird, G., Montine, T.J., Hancock, A.M., Hwang, H., Pan, C., Bradner, J., Kang, U.J., Jensen, P.H., Zhang, J., 2010. DJ-1 and alpha-synuclein in human cerebrospinal fluid as biomarkers of Parkinson's disease. Brain 133, 713–726.
- Hughes, A.J., Daniel, S.E., Kilford, L., Lees, A.J., 1992. Accuracy of clinical diagnosis of idiopathic Parkinson's disease: a clinico-pathological study of 100 cases. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 55, 181–184.
- Hughes, A.J., Daniel, S.E., Ben-Shlomo, Y., Lees, A.J., 2002. The accuracy of diagnosis of parkinsonian syndromes in a specialist movement disorder service. Brain 125, 861–870.
- Huhmer, A.F., Biringer, R.G., Amato, H., Fonteh, A.N., Harrington, M.G., 2006. Protein analysis in human cerebrospinal fluid: physiological aspects, current progress and future challenges. Dis. Markers 22, 3–26.
- Iczkiewicz, J., Jackson, M.J., Smith, L.A., Rose, S., Jenner, P., 2006. Osteopontin expression in substantia nigra in MPTP-treated primates and in Parkinson's disease. Brain Res. 1118, 239–250.
- Imrich, R., Goldstein, D.S., Jacobowitz, D.M., 2006. Prevalence of anti-locus coeruleus immunoreactivity in CSF of patients with autonomic failure. Clin. Auton. Res. 16, 401–405.
- Isobe, C., Abe, T., Terayama, Y., 2010. Levels of reduced and oxidized coenzymeQ-10 and 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with living Parkinson's disease demonstrate that mitochondrial oxidative damage and/or oxidative DNA damage contributes to the neurodegenerative process. Neurosci. Lett. 469, 159–163.
- Jansen, S.E., Vermes, I., de Vos, R.A., 1998. Cerebrospinal-fluid tau protein and aspartate aminotransferase in Parkinson's disease. Lancet 351, 1105–1106.
- Jolkkonen, J., Soininen, H., Halonen, T., Ylinen, A., Laulumaa, V., Laakso, M., Riekkinen, P., 1986. Somatostatin-like immunoreactivity in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease and its relation to dementia. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 49, 1374–1377.
- Jolkkonen, J.T., Soininen, H.S., Riekkinen, P.J., 1987. beta-Endorphin-like immunoreactivity in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. Sci. 77, 153–159.
- Junn, E., Ronchetti, R.D., Quezado, M.M., Kim, S.Y., Mouradian, M.M., 2003. Tissue transglutaminase-induced aggregation of alpha-synuclein: implications for Lewy body formation in Parkinson's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 100, 2047–2052.
- Kahle, P.J., Jakowec, M., Teipel, S.J., Hampel, H., Petzinger, G.M., Di Monte, D.A., Silverberg, G.D., Moller, H.J., Yesavage, J.A., Tinklenberg, J.R., Shooter, E.M., Murphy Jr., G.M., 2000. Combined assessment of tau and neuronal thread protein in Alzheimer's disease CSF. Neurology 54, 1498–1504.
- Kanemaru, K., Kameda, N., Yamanouchi, H., 2000. Decreased CSF amyloid beta42 and normal tau levels in dementia with Lewy bodies. Neurology 54, 1875–1876.
- Kazantsev, A.G., Kolchinsky, A.M., 2008. Central role of alpha-synuclein oligomers in neurodegeneration in Parkinson disease. Arch. Neurol. 65, 1577–1581.
- Konings, C.H., Kuiper, M.A., Bergmans, P.L., Grijpma, A.M., van Kamp, G.J., Wolters, E.C., 1994. Increased angiotensin-converting enzyme activity in cerebrospinal fluid of treated patients with Parkinson's disease. Clin. Chim. Acta 231, 101–106.
- Konings, C.H., Kuiper, M.A., Mulder, C., Calliauw, J., Wolters, E.C., 1995. CSF acetylcholinesterase in Parkinson disease: decreased enzyme activity and immunoreactivity in demented patients. Clin. Chim. Acta 235, 101–105.
- Konings, C.H., Kuiper, M.A., Teerlink, T., Mulder, C., Scheltens, P., Wolters, E.C., 1999. Normal cerebrospinal fluid glutathione concentrations in Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease and multiple system atrophy. J. Neurol. Sci. 168, 112–115.
- Kruger, R., Kuhn, W., Muller, T., Woitalla, D., Graeber, M., Kosel, S., Przuntek, H., Epplen, J.T., Schols, L., Riess, O., 1998. Ala30Pro mutation in the gene encoding alphasynuclein in Parkinson's disease. Nat. Genet. 18, 106–108.
- Kuiper, M.A., Mulder, C., van Kamp, G.J., Scheltens, P., Wolters, E.C., 1994. Cerebrospinal fluid ferritin levels of patients with Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, and multiple system atrophy. J. Neural Transm. Park Dis. Dement. Sect. 7, 109–114.
- Kumaran, R., Vandrovcova, J., Luk, C., Sharma, S., Renton, A., Wood, N.W., Hardy, J.A., Lees, A.J., Bandopadhyay, R., 2009. Differential DJ-1 gene expression in Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol. Dis. 36, 393–400.

- Le, W.D., Rowe, D.B., Jankovic, J., Xie, W., Appel, S.H., 1999. Effects of cerebrospinal fluid from patients with Parkinson disease on dopaminergic cells. Arch. Neurol. 56, 194–200.
- Lee, H.J., Khoshaghideh, F., Patel, S., Lee, S.J., 2004. Clearance of alpha-synuclein oligomeric intermediates via the lysosomal degradation pathway. J. Neurosci. 24, 1888–1896.
- Leng, Y., Chase, T.N., Bennett, M.C., 2001. Muscarinic receptor stimulation induces translocation of an alpha-synuclein oligomer from plasma membrane to a light vesicle fraction in cytoplasm. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 28212–28218.
- Leroy, E., Boyer, R., Auburger, G., Leube, B., Ulm, G., Mezey, E., Harta, G., Brownstein, M.J., Jonnalagada, S., Chernova, T., Dehejia, A., Lavedan, C., Gasser, T., Steinbach, P.J., Wilkinson, K.D., Polymeropoulos, M.H., 1998. The ubiquitin pathway in Parkinson's disease. Nature 395, 451–452.
- Li, Q.X., Mok, S.S., Laughton, K.M., McLean, C.A., Cappai, R., Masters, C.L., Culvenor, J.G., Horne, M.K., 2007. Plasma alpha-synuclein is decreased in subjects with Parkinson's disease. Exp. Neurol. 204, 583–588.
- Lidstrom, A.M., Hesse, C., Rosengren, L., Fredman, P., Davidsson, P., Blennow, K., 2001. Normal levels of clusterin in cerebrospinal fluid in Alzheimer's disease, and no change after acute ischemic stroke. J. Alzheimers. Dis. 3, 435–442.
- Lin, M.T., Beal, M.F., 2006. Mitochondrial dysfunction and oxidative stress in neurodegenerative diseases. Nature 443, 787–795.
- Lins, H., Wichart, I., Bancher, C., Wallesch, C.W., Jellinger, K.A., Rosler, N., 2004. Immunoreactivities of amyloid beta peptide((1–42)) and total tau protein in lumbar cerebrospinal fluid of patients with normal pressure hydrocephalus. J. Neural Transm. 111, 273–280.
- Loeffler, D.A., DeMaggio, A.J., Juneau, P.L., Brickman, C.M., Mashour, G.A., Finkelman, J.H., Pomara, N., LeWitt, P.A., 1994. Ceruloplasmin is increased in cerebrospinal fluid in Alzheimer's disease but not Parkinson's disease. Alzheimer Dis. Assoc. Disord. 8, 190–197.
- Loeffler, D.A., LeWitt, P.A., Juneau, P.L., Sima, A.A., Nguyen, H.U., DeMaggio, A.J., Brickman, C.M., Brewer, G.J., Dick, R.D., Troyer, M.D., Kanaley, L., 1996. Increased regional brain concentrations of ceruloplasmin in neurodegenerative disorders. Brain Res. 738, 265–274.
- Lorenzl, S., Albers, D.S., LeWitt, P.A., Chirichigno, J.W., Hilgenberg, S.L., Cudkowicz, M.E., Beal, M.F., 2003. Tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases are elevated in cerebrospinal fluid of neurodegenerative diseases. J. Neurol. Sci. 207, 71–76.
- Lorenzl, S., Albers, D.S., Narr, S., Chirichigno, J., Beal, M.F., 2002. Expression of MMP-2, MMP-9, and MMP-1 and their endogenous counterregulators TIMP-1 and TIMP-2 in postmortem brain tissue of Parkinson's disease. Exp. Neurol. 178, 13–20.
- Lotstra, F., Verbanck, P.M., Gilles, C., Mendlewicz, J., Vanderhaeghen, J.J., 1985. Reduced cholecystokinin levels in cerebrospinal fluid of parkinsonian and schizophrenic patients. Effect of ceruletide in schizophrenia. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 448, 507–517.
- Lucking, C.B., Durr, A., Bonifati, V., Vaughan, J., De, M.G., Gasser, T., Harhangi, B.S., Meco, G., Denefle, P., Wood, N.W., Agid, Y., Brice, A., 2000. Association between earlyonset Parkinson's disease and mutations in the parkin gene. N. Engl. J. Med. 342, 1560–1567.
- Ludolph, A.C., Kassubek, J., Landwehrmeyer, B.G., Mandelkow, E., Mandelkow, E.M., Burn, D.J., Caparros-Lefebvre, D., Frey, K.A., de Yebenes, J.G., Gasser, T., Heutink, P., Hoglinger, G., Jamrozik, Z., Jellinger, K.A., Kazantsev, A., Kretzschmar, H., Lang, A.E., Litvan, I., Lucas, J.J., McGeer, P.L., Melquist, S., Oertel, W., Otto, M., Paviour, D., Reum, T., Saint-Raymond, A., Steele, J.C., Tolnay, M., Tumani, H., van Swieten, J.C., Vanier, M.T., Vonsattel, J.P., Wagner, S., Wszolek, Z.K., 2009. Tauopathies with parkinsonism: clinical spectrum, neuropathologic basis, biological markers, and treatment options. Eur. J. Neurol. 16, 297–309.
- Lwin, A., Orvisky, E., Goker-Alpan, O., LaMarca, M.E., Sidransky, E., 2004. Glucocerebrosidase mutations in subjects with parkinsonism. Mol. Genet. Metab. 81, 70–73.
- Maetzler, W., Berg, D., Schalamberidze, N., Melms, A., Schott, K., Mueller, J.C., Liaw, L., Gasser, T., Nitsch, C., 2007. Osteopontin is elevated in Parkinson's disease and its absence leads to reduced neurodegeneration in the MPTP model. Neurobiol. Dis. 25, 473–482.
- Maetzler, W., Keller, S., Michelis, J., Koehler, N., Stransky, E., Becker, C., Schulte, C., Melms, A., Gasser, T., Berg, D., 2009a. No differences of butyrylcholinesterase protein activity and allele frequency in Lewy body diseases. Neurobiol. Dis. 35, 296–301.
- Maetzler, W., Liepelt, I., Berg, D., 2009b. Progression of Parkinson's disease in the clinical phase: potential markers. Lancet Neurol. 8, 1158–1171.
- Maetzler, W., Qureshi, M.M., Berg, D., Synofzik, M., Gasser, T., El-Agnaf, O.M.A., 2009c. Detection of elevated levels of alpha-synuclein oligomers in cerebrospinal fluid from patients with Parkinson's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies. Mov. Disord. 24, S40.
- Manyam, B.V., Giacobini, E., Colliver, J.A., 1990. Cerebrospinal fluid choline levels are decreased in Parkinson's disease. Ann. Neurol. 27, 683–685.
- Martignoni, E., Blandini, F., Petraglia, F., Pacchetti, C., Bono, G., Nappi, G., 1992. Cerebrospinal fluid norepinephrine, 3-methoxy-4-hydroxyphenylglycol and neuropeptide Y levels in Parkinson's disease, multiple system atrophy and dementia of the Alzheimer type. J. Neural Transm. Park Dis. Dement. Sect. 4, 191–205.
- Marttila, R.J., Rinne, U.K., Halonen, P., Madden, D.L., Sever, J.L., 1981. Herpesviruses and parkinsonism. Herpes simplex virus types 1 and 2, and cytomegalovirus antibodies in serum and CSF. Arch. Neurol. 38, 19–21.
- Marttila, R.J., Rinne, U.K., Tiilikainen, A., 1982. Virus antibodies in Parkinson's disease. Herpes simplex and measles virus antibodies in serum and CSF and their relation to HLA types. J. Neurol. Sci. 54, 227–238.
- Marttila, R.J., Lorentz, H., Rinne, U.K., 1988. Oxygen toxicity protecting enzymes in Parkinson's disease. Increase of superoxide dismutase-like activity in the substantia nigra and basal nucleus. J. Neurol. Sci. 86, 321–331.
- Mashayekhi, F., Mirzajani, E., Naji, M., Azari, M., 2010. Expression of insulin-like growth factor-1 and insulin-like growth factor binding proteins in the serum and

cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease. J. Clin. Neurosci. 17, 623-627.

- Matsuishi, T., Nagamitsu, S., Shoji, H., Itoh, M., Takashima, S., Iwaki, T., Shida, N., Yamashita, Y., Sakai, T., Kato, H., 1999. Increased cerebrospinal fluid levels of substance P in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Short communication. J. Neural Transm. 106, 943–948.
- Mattila, P.M., Roytta, M., Torikka, H., Dickson, D.W., Rinne, J.O., 1998. Cortical Lewy bodies and Alzheimer-type changes in patients with Parkinson's disease. Acta Neuropathol. 95, 576–582.
- McGeer, P.L., McGeer, E.G., 2004. Inflammation and the degenerative diseases of aging. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1035, 104–116.
- Michell, A.W., Lewis, S.J., Foltynie, T., Barker, R.A., 2004. Biomarkers and Parkinson's disease. Brain 127, 1693–1705.
- Mochizuki, H., Goto, K., Mori, H., Mizuno, Y., 1996. Histochemical detection of apoptosis in Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. Sci. 137, 120–123.
- Mogi, M., Harada, M., Kojima, K., Adachi, T., Narabayashi, H., Fujita, K., Naoi, M., Nagatsu, T., 1989. Beta 2-microglobulin decrease in cerebrospinal fluid from parkinsonian patients. Neurosci. Lett. 104, 241–246.
- Mogi, M., Nagatsu, T., 1999. Neurotrophins and cytokines in Parkinson's disease. Adv. Neurol. 80, 135–139.
- Mogi, M., Harada, M., Kondo, T., Riederer, P., Inagaki, H., Minami, M., Nagatsu, T., 1994a. Interleukin-1 beta, interleukin-6, epidermal growth factor and transforming growth factor-alpha are elevated in the brain from parkinsonian patients. Neurosci. Lett. 180, 147–150.
- Mogi, M., Harada, M., Riederer, P., Narabayashi, H., Fujita, K., Nagatsu, T., 1994b. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) increases both in the brain and in the cerebrospinal fluid from parkinsonian patients. Neurosci. Lett. 165, 208–210.
- Mogi, M., Harada, M., Kondo, T., Riederer, P., Nagatsu, T., 1995. Brain beta 2microglobulin levels are elevated in the striatum in Parkinson's disease. J. Neural Transm. Park Dis. Dement. Sect. 9, 87–92.
- Mogi, M., Harada, M., Kondo, T., Mizuno, Y., Narabayashi, H., Riederer, P., Nagatsu, T., 1996a. bcl-2 protein is increased in the brain from parkinsonian patients. Neurosci. Lett. 215, 137–139.
- Mogi, M., Harada, M., Kondo, T., Mizuno, Y., Narabayashi, H., Riederer, P., Nagatsu, T., 1996b. The soluble form of Fas molecule is elevated in parkinsonian brain tissues. Neurosci. Lett. 220, 195–198.
- Mogi, M., Togari, A., Kondo, T., Mizuno, Y., Komure, O., Kuno, S., Ichinose, H., Nagatsu, T., 1999. Brain-derived growth factor and nerve growth factor concentrations are decreased in the substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease. Neurosci. Lett. 270, 45–48.
- Molina, J.A., ito-Leon, J., Jimenez-Jimenez, F.J., Orti-Pareja, M., Berbel, A., Tallon-Barranco, A., de, B.F., Hernanz, A., 1997. Tau protein concentrations in cerebrospinal fluid of non-demented Parkinson's disease patients. Neurosci. Lett. 238, 139–141.
- Mollenhauer, B., Trenkwalder, C., von, A.N., Bibl, M., Steinacker, P., Brechlin, P., Schindehuette, J., Poser, S., Wiltfang, J., Otto, M., 2006. Beta-amlyoid 1–42 and tauprotein in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease dementia. Dement. Geriatr. Cogn. Disord. 22, 200–208.
- Mollenhauer, B., Cullen, V., Kahn, I., Krastins, B., Outeiro, T.F., Pepivani, I., Ng, J., Schulz-Schaeffer, W., Kretzschmar, H.A., McLean, P.J., Trenkwalder, C., Sarracino, D.A., Vonsattel, J.P., Locascio, J.J., El-Agnaf, O.M., Schlossmacher, M.G., 2008. Direct quantification of CSF alpha-synuclein by ELISA and first cross-sectional study in patients with neurodegeneration. Exp. Neurol. 213, 315–325.
- Monte, S.M., Ghanbari, K., Frey, W.H., Beheshti, I., Averback, P., Hauser, S.L., Ghanbari, H.A., Wands, J.R., 1997. Characterization of the AD7C-NTP cDNA expression in Alzheimer's disease and measurement of a 41-kD protein in cerebrospinal fluid. J. Clin. Invest. 100, 3093–3104.
- Muller, T., Blum-Degen, D., Przuntek, H., Kuhn, W., 1998. Interleukin-6 levels in cerebrospinal fluid inversely correlate to severity of Parkinson's disease. Acta Neurol. Scand. 98, 142–144.
- Murer, M.G., Yan, Q., Raisman-Vozari, R., 2001. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the control human brain, and in Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. Prog. Neurobiol. 63, 71–124.
- Nagata, T., Nagano, I., Shiote, M., Narai, H., Murakami, T., Hayashi, T., Shoji, M., Abe, K., 2007. Elevation of MCP-1 and MCP-1/VEGF ratio in cerebrospinal fluid of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients. Neurol. Res. 29, 772–776.
- Nagatsu, T., Mogi, M., Ichinose, H., Togari, A., 2000. Cytokines in Parkinson's disease. J. Neural Transm. Suppl 143–151.
- Nappi, G., Petraglia, F., Martignoni, E., Facchinetti, F., Bono, G., Genazzani, A.R., 1985. beta-Endorphin cerebrospinal fluid decrease in untreated parkinsonian patients. Neurology 35, 1371–1374.
- Nilsson, C., Stahlberg, F., Thomsen, C., Henriksen, O., Herning, M., Owman, C., 1992. Circadian variation in human cerebrospinal fluid production measured by magnetic resonance imaging. Am. J. Physiol. 262, R20–R24.
- Nutt, J.G., Mrox, E.A., Leeman, S.E., Williams, A.C., Engel, W.K., Chase, T.N., 1980. Substance P in human cerebrospinal fluid: reductions in peripheral neuropathy and autonomic dysfunction. Neurology 30, 1280–1285.
- Ohrfelt, A., Grognet, P., Andreasen, N., Wallin, A., Vanmechelen, E., Blennow, K., Zetterberg, H., 2009. Cerebrospinal fluid alpha-synuclein in neurodegenerative disorders—a marker of synapse loss? Neurosci. Lett. 450, 332–335.
- Olsson, J.E., Forsling, M.L., Lindvall, B., Akerlund, M., 1987. Cerebrospinal fluid arginine vasopressin in Parkinson's disease, dementia, and other degenerative disorders. Adv. Neurol. 45, 239–242.
- Pall, H.S., Brailsford, S., Williams, A.C., Lunec, J., Blake, D.R., 1990. Ferritin in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 53, 803.
- Pan, S., Shi, M., Jin, J., Albin, R.L., Lieberman, A., Gearing, M., Lin, B., Pan, C., Yan, X., Kashima, D.T., Zhang, J., 2007. Proteomics identification of proteins in human cortex

using multidimensional separations and MALDI tandem mass spectrometer. Mol. Cell Proteomics. 6, 1818–1823.

- Parain, K., Murer, M.G., Yan, Q., Faucheux, B., Agid, Y., Hirsch, E., Raisman-Vozari, R., 1999. Reduced expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor protein in Parkinson's disease substantia nigra. NeuroReport 10, 557–561.
- Paraskevas, G.P., Kapaki, E., Liappas, I., Theotoka, I., Mamali, I., Zournas, C., Lykouras, L., 2005. The diagnostic value of cerebrospinal fluid tau protein in dementing and nondementing neuropsychiatric disorders. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry Neurol. 18, 163–173.
- Parnetti, L., Balducci, C., Pierguidi, L., De, C.C., Peducci, M., D'Amore, C., Padiglioni, C., Mastrocola, S., Persichetti, E., Paciotti, S., Bellomo, G., Tambasco, N., Rossi, A., Beccari, T., Calabresi, P., 2009. Cerebrospinal fluid beta-glucocerebrosidase activity is reduced in Dementia with Lewy Bodies. Neurobiol. Dis. 34, 484–486.
- Parnetti, L., Tiraboschi, P., Lanari, A., Peducci, M., Padiglioni, C., D'Amore, C., Pierguidi, L., Tambasco, N., Rossi, A., Calabresi, P., 2008. Cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers in Parkinson's disease with dementia and dementia with Lewy bodies. Biol. Psychiatry 64, 850–855.
- Pirttila, T., Mehta, P.D., Frey, H., Wisniewski, H.M., 1994. Alpha 1-antichymotrypsin and IL-1 beta are not increased in CSF or serum in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol. Aging 15, 313–317.
- Poewe, W., Benke, T., Karamat, E., Schelosky, L., Wagner, M., Sperk, G., 1990. CSF somatostatin-like immunoreactivity in dementia of Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 53, 1105–1106.
- Polymeropoulos, M.H., Lavedan, C., Leroy, E., Ide, S.E., Dehejia, A., Dutra, A., Pike, B., Root, H., Rubenstein, J., Boyer, R., Stenroos, E.S., Chandrasekharappa, S., Athanassiadou, A., Papapetropoulos, T., Johnson, W.G., Lazzarini, A.M., Duvoisin, R.C., Di, I.G., Golbe, L.I., Nussbaum, R.L., 1997. Mutation in the alpha-synuclein gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease. Science 276, 2045–2047.
- Reiber, H., 1994. Flow rate of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF)—a concept common to normal blood–CSF barrier function and to dysfunction in neurological diseases. J. Neurol. Sci. 122, 189–203.
- Rota, E., Bellone, G., Rocca, P., Bergamasco, B., Emanuelli, G., Ferrero, P., 2006. Increased intrathecal TGF-beta1, but not IL-12, IFN-gamma and IL-10 levels in Alzheimer's disease patients. Neurol. Sci. 27, 33–39.
- Ruberg, M., Villageois, A., Bonnet, A.M., Pillon, B., Rieger, F., Agid, Y., 1987. Acetylcholinesterase and butyrylcholinesterase activity in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with neurodegenerative diseases involving cholinergic systems. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 50, 538–543.
- Sakurai, A., Okamoto, K., Yaguchi, M., Fujita, Y., Mizuno, Y., Nakazato, Y., Gonatas, N.K., 2002. Pathology of the inferior olivary nucleus in patients with multiple system atrophy. Acta Neuropathol. 103, 550–554.
- Salehi, Z., Mashayekhi, F., 2009. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor concentrations in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease. J. Clin. Neurosci. 16, 90–93.
- Schapira, A.H., 2006. Etiology of Parkinson's disease. Neurology 66, S10–S23.Schapira, A.H., 2008. Mitochondria in the aetiology and pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 7, 97–109.
- Schapira, A.H., Cooper, J.M., Dexter, D., Jenner, P., Clark, J.B., Marsden, C.D., 1989. Mitochondrial complex I deficiency in Parkinson's disease. Lancet 1, 1269.
- Shi, M., Caudle, W.M., Zhang, J., 2009. Biomarker discovery in neurodegenerative diseases: a proteomic approach. Neurobiol. Dis. 35, 157–164.
- Shikimi, T., Inagaki, T., Ishino, H., Kobayashi, S., Matsubara, K., Okunishi, H., Takaori, S., 1997. Significant decreases of ulinastatin-like immunoreactive substance in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with dementia. Neuropsychobiology 35, 187–190.
- Sian, J., Dexter, D.T., Lees, A.J., Daniel, S., Agid, Y., Javoy-Agid, F., Jenner, P., Marsden, C.D., 1994. Alterations in glutathione levels in Parkinson's disease and other neurodegenerative disorders affecting basal ganglia. Ann. Neurol. 36, 348–355.
- Singleton, A.B., Farrer, M., Johnson, J., Singleton, A., Hague, S., Kachergus, J., Hulihan, M., Peuralinna, T., Dutra, A., Nussbaum, R., Lincoln, S., Crawley, A., Hanson, M., Maraganore, D., Adler, C., Cookson, M.R., Muenter, M., Baptista, M., Miller, D., Blancato, J., Hardy, J., Gwinn-Hardy, K., 2003. alpha-Synuclein locus triplication causes Parkinson's disease. Science 302, 841.
- Sinha, A., Srivastava, N., Singh, S., Singh, A.K., Bhushan, S., Shukla, R., Singh, M.P., 2009. Identification of differentially displayed proteins in cerebrospinal fluid of Parkinson's disease patients: a proteomic approach. Clin. Chim. Acta 400, 14–20.
- Sirvio, J., Soininen, H.S., Kutvonen, R., Hyttinen, J.M., Helkala, E.L., Riekkinen, P.J., 1987. Acetyl- and butyrylcholinesterase activity in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Parkinson's disease. J. Neurol. Sci. 81, 273–279.
- Sjogren, M., Minthon, L., Davidsson, P., Granerus, A.-K., Clarberg, A., Vanderstichele, H., Vanmechelen, E., Wallin, A., Blennow, K., 2000. CSF levels of tau, beta-amyloid(1– 42) and GAP-43 in frontotemporal dementia, other types of dementia and normal aging. J. Neural Transm. 107, 563–579.
- Sjogren, M., Davidsson, P., Tullberg, M., Minthon, L., Wallin, A., Wikkelso, C., Granerus, A.K., Vanderstichele, H., Vanmechelen, E., Blennow, K., 2001. Both total and phosphorylated tau are increased in Alzheimer's disease. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 70, 624–630.
- Sjogren, M., Davidsson, P., Wallin, A., Granerus, A.K., Grundstrom, E., Askmark, H., Vanmechelen, E., Blennow, K., 2002. Decreased CSF-beta-amyloid 42 in Alzheimer's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis may reflect mismetabolism of betaamyloid induced by disparate mechanisms. Dement. Geriatr. Cogn Disord. 13, 112–118.
- Strauss, K.M., Martins, L.M., Plun-Favreau, H., Marx, F.P., Kautzmann, S., Berg, D., Gasser, T., Wszolek, Z., Muller, T., Bornemann, A., Wolburg, H., Downward, J., Riess, O., Schulz, J.B., Kruger, R., 2005. Loss of function mutations in the gene encoding Omi/ HtrA2 in Parkinson's disease. Hum. Mol. Genet. 14, 2099–2111.
- Strittmatter, M.M., Cramer, H., 1992. Parkinson's disease and dementia: clinical and neurochemical correlations. NeuroReport 3, 413–416.

- Strittmatter, M., Hamann, G.F., Strubel, D., Cramer, H., Schimrigk, K., 1996. Somatostatin-like immunoreactivity, its molecular forms and monoaminergic metabolites in aged and demented patients with Parkinson's disease—effect of L-Dopa. J. Neural Transm. 103, 591–602.
- Suemaru, S., Suemaru, K., Kawai, K., Miyata, S., Nobukuni, K., Ihara, Y., Namba, R., Urakami, K., Hashimoto, K., 1995. Cerebrospinal fluid corticotropin-releasing hormone in neurodegenerative diseases: reduction in spinocerebellar degeneration. Life Sci. 57, 2231–2235.
- Sun, Y., Lu, C.J., Lin, C.H., Wen, L.L., 2009. Interleukin-1beta is increased in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with small infarcts. Eur. J. Neurol. 16, 858–863.
- Sundquist, J., Forsling, M.L., Olsson, J.E., Akerlund, M., 1983. Cerebrospinal fluid arginine vasopressin in degenerative disorders and other neurological diseases. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 46, 14–17.
- Tarkowski, E., Blennow, K., Wallin, A., Tarkowski, A., 1999. Intracerebral production of tumor necrosis factor-alpha, a local neuroprotective agent, in Alzheimer disease and vascular dementia. J. Clin. Immunol. 19, 223–230.
- Teunissen, C.E., Petzold, A., Bennett, J.L., Berven, F.S., Brundin, L., Comabella, M., Franciotta, D., Frederiksen, J.L., Fleming, J.O., Furlan, R., Hintzen, R.Q., Hughes, S.G., Johnson, M.H., Krasulova, E., Kuhle, J., Magnone, M.C., Rajda, C., Rejdak, K., Schmidt, H.K., van, P.V., Waubant, E., Wolf, C., Giovannoni, G., Hermerr, B., Tumani, H., Deisenhammer, F., 2009. A consensus protocol for the standardization of cerebrospinal fluid collection and biobanking. Neurology 73, 1914–1922.
- Tipton, K.F., Singer, T.P., 1993. Advances in our understanding of the mechanisms of the neurotoxicity of MPTP and related compounds. J. Neurochem. 61, 1191–1206.
- Tokuda, T., Salem, S.A., Allsop, D., Mizuno, T., Nakagawa, M., Qureshi, M.M., Locascio, J.J., Schlossmacher, M.G., El-Agnaf, O.M., 2006. Decreased alpha-synuclein in cerebrospinal fluid of aged individuals and subjects with Parkinson's disease. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 349, 162–166.
- Tolosa, E., Wenning, G., Poewe, W., 2006. The diagnosis of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. 5, 75–86.
- Tong, J., Wong, H., Guttman, M., Ang, L.C., Forno, L.S., Shimadzu, M., Rajput, A.H., Muenter, M.D., Kish, S.J., Hornykiewicz, O., Furukawa, Y., 2010. Brain alphasynuclein accumulation in multiple system atrophy, Parkinson's disease and progressive supranuclear palsy: a comparative investigation. Brain 133, 172–188.
- Unger, J., Weindl, A., Ochs, G., Struppler, A., 1988. CSF somatostatin is elevated in patients with postzoster neuralgia. Neurology 38, 1423–1427.
- Uversky, V.N., 2007. Neuropathology, biochemistry, and biophysics of alpha-synuclein aggregation. J. Neurochem. 103, 17–37.
- van Gool, W.A., Kuiper, M.A., Walstra, G.J., Wolters, E.C., Bolhuis, P.A., 1995. Concentrations of amyloid beta protein in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease. Ann. Neurol. 37, 277–279.
- van Kamp, G.J., Mulder, K., Kuiper, M., Wolters, E.C., 1995. Changed transferrin sialylation in Parkinson's disease. Clin. Chim. Acta 235, 159–167.
- Verbanck, P.M., Lotstra, F., Gilles, C., Linkowski, P., Mendlewicz, J., Vanderhaeghen, J.J., 1984. Reduced cholecystokinin immunoreactivity in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with psychiatric disorders. Life Sci. 34, 67–72.
- Verbeek, M.M., Abdo, W.F., De, J.D., Horstink, M.W., Kremer, B.P., Bloem, B.R., 2004. Cerebrospinal fluid Abeta42 levels in multiple system atrophy. Mov. Disord. 19, 238–240.

- Vermes, I., Steur, E.N., Reutelingsperger, C., Haanen, C., 1999. Decreased concentration of annexin V in parkinsonian cerebrospinal fluid: speculation on the underlying cause. Mov. Disord. 14, 1008–1010.
- Vermes, I., Steur, E.N., Jirikowski, G.F., Haanen, C., 2004. Elevated concentration of cerebrospinal fluid tissue transglutaminase in Parkinson's disease indicating apoptosis. Mov. Disord. 19, 1252–1254.
- Volicer, L., Beal, M.F., Direnfeld, L.K., Marquis, J.K., Albert, M.L., 1986. CSF cyclic nucleotides and somatostatin in Parkinson's disease. Neurology 36, 89–92.
- Wakabayashi, K., Yoshimoto, M., Tsuji, S., Takahashi, H., 1998. Alpha-synuclein immunoreactivity in glial cytoplasmic inclusions in multiple system atrophy. Neurosci. Lett. 249, 180–182.
- Waragai, M., Wei, J., Fujita, M., Nakai, M., Ho, G.J., Masliah, E., Akatsu, H., Yamada, T., Hashimoto, M., 2006. Increased level of DJ-1 in the cerebrospinal fluids of sporadic Parkinson's disease. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 345, 967–972.
- Wenning, G.K., Stefanova, N., Jellinger, K.A., Poewe, W., Schlossmacher, M.G., 2008. Multiple system atrophy: a primary oligodendrogliopathy. Ann. Neurol. 64, 239–246.
- Werner, C.J., Heyny-von, H.R., Mall, G., Wolf, S., 2008. Proteome analysis of human substantia nigra in Parkinson's disease. Proteome. Sci. 6. 8.
- Xia, Q., Liao, L., Cheng, D., Duong, D.M., Gearing, M., Lah, J.J., Levey, A.I., Peng, J., 2008. Proteomic identification of novel proteins associated with Lewy bodies. Front Biosci. 13, 3850–3856.
- Yaksh, T.L., Carmichael, S.W., Stoddard, S.L., Tyce, G.M., Kelly, P.J., Lucas, D., van Heerden, J.A., Ahlskog, J.E., Byer, D.E., 1990. Measurement of lumbar CSF levels of met-enkephalin, encrypted met-enkephalin, and neuropeptide Y in normal patients and in patients with Parkinson's disease before and after autologous transplantation of adrenal medulla into the caudate nucleus. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 115, 346–351.
- Yamada, T., Chong, J.K., Asahina, M., Koguchi, Y., Hirayama, K., 1993. Concentration of neural thread protein in cerebrospinal fluid from progressive supranuclear palsy and Parkinson's disease. Jpn. J. Psychiatry Neurol. 47, 631–635.
- Yamada, T., Moroo, I., Koguchi, Y., Asahina, M., Hirayama, K., 1994. Increased concentration of C4d complement protein in the cerebrospinal fluids in progressive supranuclear palsy. Acta Neurol. Scand. 89, 42–46.
- Yuan, J., Yankner, B.A., 2000. Apoptosis in the nervous system. Nature 407, 802-809.
- Zarranz, J.J., Alegre, J., Gomez-Esteban, J.C., Lezcano, E., Ros, R., Ampuero, I., Vidal, L., Hoenicka, J., Rodriguez, O., Atares, B., Llorens, V., Gomez, T.E., del, S.T., Munoz, D.G., de Yebenes, J.G., 2004. The new mutation, E46K, of alpha-synuclein causes Parkinson and Lewy body dementia. Ann. Neurol. 55, 164–173.
- Zhang, J., Sokal, I., Peskind, E.R., Quinn, J.F., Jankovic, J., Kenney, C., Chung, K.A., Millard, S.P., Nutt, J.G., Montine, T.J., 2008. CSF multianalyte profile distinguishes Alzheimer and Parkinson diseases. Am. J. Clin. Pathol. 129, 526–529.
- Zubenko, G.S., Volicer, L., Direnfeld, L.K., Freeman, M., Langlais, P.J., Nixon, R.A., 1985. Cerebrospinal fluid levels of angiotensin-converting enzyme in Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease and progressive supranuclear palsy. Brain Res. 328, 215–221.
- Zubenko, G.S., Marquis, J.K., Volicer, L., Direnfeld, L.K., Langlais, P.J., Nixon, R.A., 1986. Cerebrospinal fluid levels of angiotensin-converting enzyme, acetylcholinesterase, and dopamine metabolites in dementia associated with Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease: a correlative study. Biol. Psychiatry 21, 1365–1381.